Income Taxation and Relative Income Concerns: Equity Implications

George Z. Chen

Abstract

If people are envious of others' income relative to their own, working excessively to compete is a possibility. The government can disincentivize this behavior by raising income taxes. While this policy will benefit the most envious and harm the least, it is underappreciated that heterogeneity in enviousness may not be random, but instead systematically related to normatively significant characteristics such as gender or race. This paper utilizes relative-income, social science, and business literature to showcase the possibility of this systematic heterogeneity. An envy correction may then have a disparate equity impact – even if the tax was optimally implemented.

Keywords: Corrective taxation; Equity; Optimal income tax theory; Relative income; Status

Table of Contents

INTRODUCTION	2
I. Background	
A. Optimal income taxation	
B. Corrective taxation (of commodity purchases and income)	
C. Disparate impact literature	
D. Literature on relative income	
II. Adjusting income taxes to correct for relative income concerns	12
A. The standard case: Homogeneous work ability and envy preferences	
B. Heterogeneous envy preferences	
III. Heterogeneous relative-income preferences and disparate distributional impact.	
A. Gender differences: Women may be harmed	18
1. Efficiency extension: Reference groups	
2. Efficiency extension: Differing elasticities	
B. "Racial" and cultural differences in a multicultural society	
1. "Racial" differences	
2. Other cultural dynamics	25
C. Political differences: Relative income concerns as only one facet of preferences	
D. Interactions, distributional ambiguity, and the need for better data	
CONCLUSION	
RIRI IOCDAPHV	31

INTRODUCTION

If individuals are concerned about their income position relative to others ¹ – they are envious – then each dollar a person makes (while making themselves better off) renders others in society worse off by causing a loss in those people's relative position. In theory, the government can address this problem by discouraging work through an adjustment to the income tax schedule: raising taxes to perfectly correct for the degree of envy at each income level.² As people differ in the amount of envy they experience, this tax hike will disproportionately benefit the more envious, at the relative expense of less or non-envious people, for reasons this paper will explain.³

While it is unsurprising that the policy has winners and losers, this paper focuses on the interesting and underappreciated possibility that heterogeneity in enviousness is not random, but instead systematically related to characteristics—like gender or race. If this is so, then calls to raise taxes to address relative income concerns may benefit or disadvantage particular groups that many are concerned with on independent normative grounds. And unlike much of the existing literature on race, gender, and tax (including disparate impact literature), which focuses on existing tax provisions, ⁴ I emphasize the presence of this issue even if the tax schedule is "optimally" adjusted.

More concretely, in an extreme case, suppose men were envious of others' incomes but that women are not envious. If the government applies a single envy correction to both genders, there can be (what some might perceive to be) an equity problem even if the correction balances the tradeoffs of revenue raising, work disincentives, and distribution between income levels. This is because while both genders would face an extra tax, only men would benefit from all the people they were envious of being brought down with them. Women receive none of the benefits of others' reduced incomes because they were not envious of others in the first place.

¹ This is increasingly salient in this era of economic inequality. E.g. <u>Walasek and Brown (2015)</u>, <u>Wang et. al.</u> (2023).

² E.g. Frank (1985), Ireland (2001), <u>Layard (2005</u>), Piketty and Saez (2013) (modeling where "a decrease in a person's income increases others' utility").

³ Compare e.g. Oswald (1983) (heterogeneity in degree of altruism and envy; and pointing out that the altruistic are harmed where the envious predominates) with e.g. Layard (2005) (use of model with homogenous envy preferences).

⁴ For race and tax, see e.g. Dorothy Brown (2021)'s book on "The Whiteness of Wealth: How the Tax System Impoverishes Black Americans--and How We Can Fix It" and her prior work, Martin and Beck (2016) (property tax caps benefit white home owners who disproportionately own expensive homes), Atuahene (2018) (racial differences in property tax assessments), Rusk (2001) (Brookings institute piece, on the "segregation tax", disparate impact for black homeowners). For gender and tax, see e.g. Alstott (1996) ("tax policy and feminism"), McCaffery (1997) ("taxing women"), Shurtz (1997) ("Gender Equity and Tax Policy: The Theory of 'Taxing Men"). See also the Critical tax theory approach generally, Infanti and Crawford (2022, 81).

The idea of adjusting the income tax schedule to address problems such as envy has been analyzed under the optimal (or ideal) income taxation framework. Analysts of this framework focus on revenue-raising, efficiency, and distributive effects, particularly trade-offs between the latter two. The approach allows the analyst to plug in various views on how progressive a tax should be, how much revenue it should raise, empirical matters, etc. and generate an optimal income tax schedule. They can then ask how the schedule should ideally be adjusted in light of *additional* considerations. One such consideration is the corrective goal. For example, some favor greater redistribution at a higher efficiency cost, as the resulting fall in societal production reduces currently excessive pollution. *This paper*'s focus on income envy addresses another corrective goal: the idea that some disincentives to work from higher taxes are desirable because of the negative externality each person imposes on others when making more money – a consequence of the additional envy the income creates in others.

As developed in Part I, the idea that envy exists and is something that social policy should correct for is a controversial position, but one this paper takes as a given to consider the implications of following this idea to its logical conclusion. In particular, it highlights the issue of systematic heterogeneity – an issue unaddressed in previous analyses of income envy and taxation. Systematic heterogeneity is worthy of consideration in light of empirical findings in the relative-income⁵, business, and social science literatures. This heterogeneity raises a concern about adjusting individuals' income tax rates, even if they are "optimally" implemented. As with the existing disparate impact literature, I ultimately emphasize the need for empirical studies to determine the actual equity impact of tax policy. Optimal tax theorists may also be interested in further addressing systematic heterogeneity in their analysis.

This paper does not argue that the findings of the various studies cited are actually correct.⁶ Nor is it affirmatively defending the claim that the resulting disparate impact of "optimal" corrections is problematic, although some will probably regard it to be so. And the paper is not proposing specific solutions such as gender-based taxes, which would hypothetically resolve the example provided above. Rather, concepts such as envy and status-seeking evoke a large body of literature on individual differences in such matters. And taking the literature as true allows for an exploration of systematic heterogeneity that is otherwise difficult under assumptions of revealed preference.⁷

Part I provides a brief background on the subjects of optimal income tax theory, corrective taxation, the existing disparate impact literature, and relative-income.

⁵ This literature generally uses surveys to attempt to gauge a person's "subjective well-being", an approach at times known as "happiness economics." <u>Diener, Lucas, and Oishi (2018)</u>

⁶ In fact, some of the implications of this corrective tax appear prima facie questionable.

⁷ Nikolova and Graham (2020).

Part II discusses the optimal envy correction to the income tax schedule, as the optimal income tax literature would suggest, for both the situation where people are equally envious of each other's incomes, and the situation where two groups differ in the degree of envy they have towards individuals' incomes.

Part III identifies some underappreciated implications of the correction by applying the theory's rate setting approach to gender, racial, and political categories. This paper shows, for example, how high-income women may be harmed relative to high-income men. The impact on minorities is more ambiguous; envy correction may benefit some minorities while harming others. Yet relative income concerns are only one part of a person's broader preferences. After all, while the analysis suggests that liberals may be harmed relative to conservatives, it is liberals who prefer more taxes. This may be due to the presence of additional preferences such as "inequality aversion", which may be systematically stronger for liberals. This and other interactions ultimately showcase the need for more refined data if one wishes to assess the empirical significance, if any, of the disparate impact this paper identifies.

I. Background

A. Optimal income taxation

Literature on optimal income taxation literature offers a theoretical approach that attempts to model the taxes and transfers needed to maximize some social welfare function, subject to a government budgetary constraint and information asymmetry. With labor taxation, the asymmetry comes from a lack of information regarding an individual's capacity to earn. Taxes disincentivize work, reducing "efficiency", but can be redistributed to lower income people, increasing "equity". This trade-off is emphasized in much of the literature.

Two key traditional assumptions of optimal labor income tax models involve (1) homogenous consumption preferences (between a good and 'leisure'), with the population (2) differing only in earning capacity. Other implicit assumptions include, notably, that each individual's preferences are independent of others' activities, including the income they earn and how much they consume.

The many unrealistic simplifying assumptions are relaxed, mostly in isolation, in many papers. There is literature analyzing heterogeneous consumption (good vs leisure) preferences in individuals, work externalities, migration, and preferences affected by others (which this

⁸ See e.g. Piketty and Saez (2013).

⁹ E.g. <u>Blomquist and Christiansen (2008).</u>

¹⁰ E.g. Lockwood, Nathanson, and Weyl (2017), Rothschild and Scheuer (2016).

¹¹ E.g. Mirrlees (1982).

paper focuses on). ¹² And the fact that governments are not completely blind but can instead distinguish people based on characteristics correlated with earning capacity has led to the idea of "tagging" or taxing people differently based on these features (e.g. higher income taxes on men, tall people). ¹³

The controversies surrounding tagging (and the fact that governments generally do not do it ¹⁴) have led to suggestions of horizontal equity considerations in taxation: the idea of treating like-situated persons alike in the tax system. ¹⁵ The issues surrounding tagging have also been used to attack the standard approach of utilitarianism and conventional social welfare functions. ¹⁶ Without taking a position on utilitarianism etc., this paper takes the standard approach in its treatment of envy as being fair game for social policy correction. Though I note that the distributional complexities and potential harm discussed by this paper also arise in part from the utilitarian basis of the model.

B. Corrective taxation (of commodity purchases and income)

The specific models this paper discusses involve corrective labor income taxation: a corrective tax levied on taxpayers' income. In general, corrective taxes are designed to price-in costs that a decision-maker fails to fully account for when making decisions. The traditional focus has been costs incurred by others from a given activity: an "externality." The paradigmatic case is taxes on pollution. More recently, there has also been interest in internalities, "costs that are borne by the individual ... themselves in the future but are ignored at the point of" decision-making. 18 This includes "sin" taxes such as taxes on the price of alcohol and sugar. 19

While real world corrective taxes tend to be commodity taxes, a corrective tax on income is a more theoretical variant (or at least a more theoretical justification for higher taxes).²⁰ In this analysis, income is treated either as the activity that directly causes the externality, or more often,

¹² E.g. Oswald (1983).

¹³ See <u>Piketty and Saez (2013)</u> discussing models since <u>Akerlof (1978)</u>. For an example of gender-based tagging, see <u>Cremer, Gahvari, and Lozachmeur (2010)</u>.

¹⁴ But see e.g. the head of household filing status in the US, which is mainly claimed by women (76%). <u>National Women's Law Center (2017)</u>

¹⁵ <u>Piketty and Saez (2013)</u>. Horizontal equity is separately controversial. E.g. <u>Kaplow (1989)</u> (critiquing), <u>Lindsay (2016)</u> (defending).

¹⁶ E.g. Weinzierl (2012), Kaplow (2008) ("Some have reacted to prior drafts and presentations of this paper by suggesting that explicit analysis of optimal policy with heterogeneity bolsters the case against utilitarianism and perhaps welfare economics more broadly."). For a more detailed discussion of alternatives to the utilitarian approach and a defense of utilitarianism, see Kaplow (2022).

¹⁷ Baumol (1972).

¹⁸ Griffith, O'Connell, and Smith (2018, 1).

¹⁹ Conlon, Rao, and Wang (2021). Though the government subsidization of healthcare and the negative impact on friends from one dying presumably also makes this an externality.

²⁰ But see <u>Yan, Feng, and Ng (2021)</u> (arguing that existing high taxes correct for environmental degradation and conspicuous consumption).

a proxy for some other activity that causes the externality. Income has been treated as a proxy for the social harm of jobs²¹ and for consumption with negative externalities.²² A tax for envy likely reflects both the direct and the proxy justifications for a corrective income tax.

Unlike optimal taxation's equity-efficiency trade-off, corrective taxation would be efficient in a model of homogeneous individuals. This is because such taxes are supposed to resolve deviations between the private and social costs of the world without such a tax, deviations that render the "no tax" world's work-effort or consumption levels inefficient. However, real-world individuals are heterogenous, and there has been significant interest in the distributional and efficiency effects of corrective commodity taxes. including energy taxes²³ and sin taxes.²⁴ For sin taxes, differences in people's responsiveness within each income group calls into question the efficiency of the tax,²⁵ or whether "additional taxes are simply a transfer from these [non-responsive] households."²⁶

This paper's analysis is similarly concerned with the potential for differing distributional impact and deadweight losses to cut across income groups, affecting only a subset of each income group.

C. Disparate impact literature

The economists' discussion of within-income heterogeneity in the corrective tax context reflects the recent economist trend towards discussing the (mainly gender) differences in tax provision impact, both theoretically²⁷ and empirically²⁸. However, for policymakers and legal academics, discussions of tax law's disparate impact along gender and racial lines have been long standing.

For legal analysis on gender lines, there have been law review articles on "Tax Policy and Feminism"²⁹, and an entire book on "Taxing Women".³⁰ This includes a discussion of explicit

²¹ Lockwood et al. (2017).

²² Yan et al. (2021) (environmental degradation and conspicuous consumption).

²³ Pizer and Sexton (2019).

²⁴ Conlon et al. (2021), Ayyagari et al. (2009).

²⁵ E.g. Ayyagari et al. (2009, abstract) (finding a heavy drinker group most likely to impose negative externalities but the least responsive to price changes, and a highly responsive group unlikely to cause negative externalities that is needlessly suffering deadweight loss). Conlon, Rao, and Wang (2021) (identifying 8 different household clusters by purchasing patterns). There is also heterogeneity in energy taxes response. <u>Pizer and Sexton (2019)</u>.

²⁶ Conlon et al. (2021, 16) (expressing particular concern as this group is "more likely to be from the lowest levels of income and educational attainment, as well as older (Age: 55-64).").

²⁷ E.g. Alesina et al. (2011), Meier and Rainer (2015).

²⁸ E.g. Grown and Valodia (2010), Richards-Melamdir (2021), Delgado Celho et al. (2022)

²⁹ Alstott (1996). See also Kornhauser (1997) ("What do women want: "feminism and the progressive income tax"), Shurtz (2019) ("Tax, Class, Women, and Elder Care").

³⁰ McCaffery (1997)

and implicit biases in the tax system,³¹ from allocations of deductions and taxes on goods³² to the implicit discouragement of secondary earners with joint filings.³³

There is a similar discussion of racial issues in the tax system, from "A Black Critique of the Internal Revenue Code"³⁴ to Dorothy Brown's recent book on "The Whiteness of Wealth"³⁵ (and her prior work), to the wealth of literature on race, housing, and property taxes, ³⁶ to some work on the EITC.³⁷ This includes an approach known as critical tax theory, a field that expressly addresses the "impact tax laws have on historically disempowered groups"³⁸, focusing on race, gender, and intersectional analysis. Though the idea remains controversial in US tax scholarship.³⁹

To achieve the discussion of systematic differential impact, these literatures take myriad approaches. Some analyze explicit discrimination, e.g. property valuations. ⁴⁰ Others criticize the tax system's design around an expectation of what ought to be, as in with the implicit favoring of single-earner families over double income. ⁴¹ A third strand discusses the comparative wealth of the groups in the face of policies that benefit the rich or poor (e.g. analyzing policies that benefit the rich when black people and women tend to be of lower wealth and income). ⁴² There are even discussions of cultural differences, e.g. minorities preferring international cash remittances and informal family care instead of charity giving. ⁴³

³¹ E.g. Stotsky (1997)

³² Id. (higher taxes on alcohol and tobacco as a potential implicit bias to men). See also <u>Jacobsen (2018)</u> (discussing studies dating back to the 1990s on women paying more in commodity taxes).

³³ E.g. <u>Brown (1997)</u> (discussing the literature's emphasis of married women as marginal wage earners), <u>Stotsky</u> (1997), <u>Pignataro (2015)</u>

³⁴ Moran and Whitford (1996)

³⁵ Brown (2021)

³⁶ e.g. Rusk (2001) (calling home value differences a "segregation tax"), Martin and Beck (2016) (property tax caps benefit white home owners who disproportionately own expensive homes), Atuahene (2018) (racial differences in property tax assessments), Brown (2018) ("Homeownership in Black and White: The Role of Tax Policy in Increasing Housing Inequity"), Thomas (2021) ("The Racial Wealth Gap and the Tax Benefits of Homeownership"), Xu (2023) ("Awarding Racial Segregation: The Low-Income Housing Tax Credit as a New Racially Restrictive Covenant").

³⁷ E.g. Compare <u>Hardy, Hokayem, and Ziliak (2022)</u> (beneficiaries of EITC are black people) with <u>Brown (2007)</u> (vast majority of EITC recipients are working class whites and it should be sold that way).

³⁸ Crawford (2009) (book collects a myriad of articles describing differing impact on various groups).

³⁹ E.g. Martinez (2017), Infanti and Crawford (2022)

⁴⁰ E.g. <u>Atuahene (2018)</u> (racial differences in property tax assessments), <u>Jacobsen (2018)</u> (taxation of women's hygiene products)

⁴¹ E.g. Brown (1997)

⁴² E.g. <u>Strand and Mirkay (2020)</u> (wealth and income differences and the shift to decreased progressivity), <u>Martin and Beck (2016)</u> (caps and distribution of expensive home)

e.g. Martinez (2017) (critical tax scholarship criticizing the US charitable deduction for not including remittances, which comparatively harms Latinos). Uy (2009, 132) ("Asian families are also more likely to have nonworking relatives living with the nuclear family.").

This paper's analysis most resembles the ought-to-be and cultural differences analysis of the existing differential impact literature. Rather than focusing on the existing income distribution differences with race and gender, I emphasize within-income heterogeneity. Instead of discussing implicit biases (or even discrimination) within the current system, I discuss a corrective tax that is optimally implemented. Finally, by taking the relative-income and social science literature seriously, my analysis generalizes cultural differences in behavior into preference or welfare differences from the same behavior. Without arguing for the correctness of the literature's actual insights, this approach generates distinct results that should be considered.

D. Literature on relative income

The relative income literature is a part of an economic approach that utilizes the empirical subjective well-being" ("SWB") measure within psychology⁴⁴ to answer questions of interest to economists. The core of this approach involves taking self-reported data (usually surveys) on questions reflecting the three dimensions of SWB⁴⁵ and, in effect, using it as a directly measurable proxy for utility.⁴⁶ This controversial approach to utility contrasts the prevailing one of "backward induction of utility based on people's choices and revealed preferences, derived under restrictive assumptions about human behavior."⁴⁷ Though the use of surveys may introduce its own biases, ⁴⁸ SWB (unlike backwards induction) allows for direct comparisons between people. This paper thus takes the approach as given to conduct its analysis of systematic heterogeneity, without commenting on the correctness of the SWB approach.

Findings in the SWB psychology literature most relevant to this paper include: the diminishing connection between absolute income and SWB (and marginal income's low impact at high incomes),⁴⁹ as well as the high impact of income relative to others on SWB.⁵⁰ Such issues relate to the Easterlin Paradox, a finding that richer countries do not have much greater SWB than

⁴⁴ Diener, Oishi, and Tay (2018). The measure is often referred to as "happiness."

⁴⁵ Primarily SWB's hedonic and evaluative dimensions, occasionally also eudaimonic. See e.g. <u>Nikolova and Graham (2020)</u> (also discussing happiness economics findings generally). Hedonic refers to people's positive and negative emotions. Evaluative refers to a "a judgment about one's overall life circumstances and requires reflecting on life as a whole." <u>Nikolova and Graham (2020, 5)</u>. Eudaimonia relates to the subjective meaning and purpose of life and is much less studied or measured. <u>Nikolova and Graham (2020)</u>.

⁴⁶ Nikolova and Graham (2020).

⁴⁷ Nikolova and Graham (2020, 3).

⁴⁸ Nikolova and Graham (2020) (citing Stone and Krueger (2018) for a detailed discussions into the potential methodological problems of SWB surveys, and the resolution of most such issues through techniques). Note, Crosscultural comparisons on SWB may also face caveats such as differences in the connotations of terms and reporting tendencies. Diener, Lucas, and Oishi (2018).

⁴⁹ <u>Diener, Oishi, and Tay (2018)</u>. Note, while <u>Kahneman and Deaton (2010)</u>'s famous 75,000 USD cap on SWB increases from absolute income was disproven by <u>Killingsworth, Kahneman, and Meller's (2023)</u> new analysis, the magnitude of increases remain quite small, p. 4.

⁵⁰ E.g. <u>Goerke and Pannenberg (2015, abstract)</u> ("using novel German data on self-reported comparison intensity and perceived relative income for seven reference groups" to "find negative correlations between comparison intensity and SWB…"). See also <u>Nikolova and Graham (2020)</u>.

poorer ones, the result and implications of which continue to be debated.⁵¹ Yet though this paper focuses on envy, SWB psychology also describes other preferences such as "inequality aversion"⁵², which may interact with a person's envy preferences in the real world (it is perhaps more salient for liberals, see section III.C).

The findings on relative income and SWB provide support for the optimal tax models this paper discusses, ⁵³ while cultural, gender, and political differences with respect to many of the results support my analysis of heterogeneity. ⁵⁴ Yet with this literature comes two big questions, the magnitude of the absolute and relative income effects, as well as the reference groups one compares to.

The diminishing SWB returns on absolute income have been well-documented and some have further suggested the existence of a satiation point on income, beyond which SWB is flat or may even decline. The satiation point represents a point where "needs", satisfied by increases in absolute-income, "are largely met" and "desire-based accounts" such as relative-income play a greater role. This echoes studies on relative-income that have shown its effects to be as strong as or stronger than absolute-income. With relative-income effects serving as the negative externality the tax corrects for, their magnitude reflects the potential for SWB gains even after paying the corrective tax (before any revenue neutralizing adjustment for the taxpayer).

⁵¹ <u>Diener, Oishi, and Tay (2018)</u>. For example, Easterlin argues in the long-run there is no significant relation between income and happiness, at least amongst high income countries, because one shifts one's comparison groups up along with one's income. <u>Easterlin and O'Connor (2020)</u>. An additional potential contributor to the Easterlin paradox is the potential for people to adapt to income changes and move to some SWB baseline (referred to as "habituation" or "adaptation"), <u>Nikolova and Graham (2020)</u>.

⁵² This effect, where societal income inequality contributes negatively to SWB, contrasts the "tunnel" effect where inequality actually increases SWB due to positive expectations of the future. E.g. <u>Becchetti, Colcerasa, and Pisani (2022)</u> (discussing dominance of tunnel effect at lower inequality levels over inequality aversion, but not at higher inequality levels), <u>Wang, Pan, and Luo (2015)</u>. Inequality aversion may appear similar to envy for high income earners, though behaving differently for low income earners.

⁵³ Habituation, see footnote 51, is a further source of indirect support, as adapting to changes in absolute income may make relative income more salient.

⁵⁴ Diener, Lucas, and Oishi (2018).

⁵⁵ <u>Diener, Oishi, and Tay (2018)</u>, <u>Jebb et al. (2018)</u> (finding SWB declines beyond the satiation point in some countries). But see Killingsworth et al. (2023) (heterogeneity in responses to income increases though small magnitude of effects overall).

⁵⁶ Jebb et al. (2018).

⁵⁷ For example, <u>Layard</u>, <u>Mayraz</u>, <u>and Nickell (2010)</u>'s regression using German panel data gets a 0.00324 point increase on the 10 point life satisfaction scale from a 1% increase in own absolute income but a 0.00331 point decrease from a 1% increase in average household income, after applying fixed effects. The regression also included log lagged incomes (1, 2, and 3 years), each of which had much smaller effects, with the highest being -0.00057 from a 1% increase in the 3 year lagged income. Id. See also <u>Jebb et al. (2018)</u>, <u>Reyes-García et al. (2016, 787)</u> ("[C]ontrary to what has been found in previous work in the developing world, the [adaptation and social comparison] effects might be larger than the effects of absolute income.").

⁵⁸ See further discussion *infra* section II. In fact, a satiation point beyond which SWB declines may even suggest the need for 100% marginal taxes or, alternatively, binding regulation. See Oswald (1983) (pointing this out where people are sufficiently envious).

Yet relative income requires a comparator, and while many models or studies assume that a person compares with the entire nation (national average income) or differing income brackets within the nation, ⁵⁹ a person's real-life reference group is more complex. A real person's reference group might either be larger or smaller than the nation. ⁶⁰ Of the people in the surrounding area (Luttmer (2005) analyzes Public Use Microdata Areas of 100,000 people), only the income of people sharing certain common traits such as college education may be relevant in reducing SWB. ⁶¹ And people may in fact be altruistic regarding some of those around them (close neighbors) while being envious of others. ⁶² This close neighbors dynamic may even extend to entire census block groups, as one study found that "Americans tend to [have highest SWB] when they live in a high-income [census block] in a low-income [county]." ⁶³

These complex reference groups mitigate some of the facially skepticism-inducing aspects of the relative-income logic. After all, while the basic relative-income logic suggests that the wealthy would want to move to poorer neighborhoods (all else being equal) to feel superior, these same wealthy people might not see the poor as adequate comparators and may instead be saddened by the material conditions faced by those around them.⁶⁴

However, the concept of relative-income is slippery in its connections to status, conspicuous consumption, and other conspicuous activities such as leisure. So this paper will note and mostly set aside a few issues that come with the focus on relative-income. While models assume that relative income is either directly relevant or reflects conspicuous consumption, studies do not generally address whether knowledge of the income directly affects SWB, or whether there are intermediate factors such as the presence of visible luxury goods. ⁶⁵ Yet the particular mechanism likely impacts the effectiveness of any tax.

⁵⁹ E.g. Aronsson and Johansson-Stenman (2018) (modeling with both average national income as the reference group as well as with each person comparing themselves upwards with a higher income group within the country). Though Frank's (1985) discussions of union contracts reflects more nuanced reference groups (the group being the union workers).

⁶⁰ E.g. <u>Knight and Gunatilaka (2010)</u> (rural Chinese people using the village as comparator instead of the country), <u>Becchetti et al. (2013)</u> (using incomes in nearby *countries* as comparators), <u>Goerke and Pannenberg (2015, abstract)</u> (finding negative correlations with "colleagues, people in the same occupation and friends, but not for other reference groups, such as neighbors").

⁶¹ <u>Luttmer (2005)</u> (negative impact on SWB relative to income increases of college-educated people in the same Public Use Microdata Area of 100,000 people, but not non-college for college graduates).

⁶² Kingdon and Knight (2007) (SWB *increasing* as close neighbors' incomes increase).

⁶³ <u>Firebaugh and Schroeder (2009)</u>. Though there may also be other practical benefits to living in a nice neighborhood that is dominating the relative-income effect.

⁶⁴ Of course, some people such as digital nomads do move to poorer countries to experience a superior lifestyle.
65 While Goerke and Pannenberg (2015) and Layard, Mayraz, and Nickell (2010) discuss perceived income, it is unclear what leads to perceived income. Instead, Perez-Truglia (2013) found that improved household ranking of observable consumption (but not unobservable consumption) within the reference group increases wellbeing.

Winkelmann (2012, abstract) gets at this result with the specific good of luxury cars, finding that the "prevalence of luxury cars in the municipality of residence has a negative impact on own income satisfaction."

First, suppose relative-income concerns go beyond (conspicuous) consumption to capture work prestige ⁶⁶, conspicuous busyness, ⁶⁷ or conspicuous education ⁶⁸ – sources of non-consumption status-seeking. If so, the distributional and efficiency impact may become more intricate. After all, both the worker's elasticity to higher taxes, as well as the degree to which such status can be reduced as a result of taxation is called into question. Aside from the comments in the proceeding footnotes, this paper will set aside this issue.

Next, suppose relative-income mainly reflects conspicuous consumption, it is unclear whether increases in conspicuous consumption actually makes individuals themselves happier in the SWB sense. Most conspicuous consumption studies demonstrate a positive impact on SWB. ⁶⁹ Yet at least one study on poor Indian families demonstrated a negative one. ⁷⁰ Zhang and Merunka (2015) attempt to reconcile the mixed results by finding some evidence that a self-signaling motivation for conspicuous consumption raises SWB while an other-signaling motivation decreases it. ⁷¹ The potentially complex motivations for conspicuous consumption may complicate a person's response to the envy correction. This issue is particularly relevant for the discussion of ethnic minorities in III.B, where the literature suggests a myriad of consumption rationales, but will otherwise be disregarded by the paper.

⁶⁶ Job prestige is a source of status that may either complement or substitute relative income. <u>Valentino (2019)</u> (PhD dissertation) examined variations in respondents' ratings of job prestige in the US and suggests four different logics, "cultural capitalist", "traditionalist", "blue collar", and "inverted." Income is positively correlated to prestige in only the first two categories. Valentino finds participants of the "cultural capitalist" logic as being the most educated and wealthy, as well as the most women and white people-heavy. In contrast, "blue collar" logic is the least-educated, most male-heavy. So an envy correction that attempts to adjust for job prestige faces both a systematic heterogeneity equity issue, and an efficiency issue in whether one can directly or indirectly reduce job prestige as a result of the tax.

⁶⁷ Bellezza, Paharia, and Keinan (2017) describes what they call the "conspicuous consumption of time": a busyness that generates positive status inferences through the "perceptions that a busy person possesses desired human capital characteristics..." Yet this too is culturally dependent, as while Bellezza et al. (2017) found that Americans rated a person with a "working busy lifestyle" as being greater in status than a person with a "nonworking leisurely lifestyle", Italians did the opposite. See also Okulicz-Kozaryn (2011, abstract) ("Americans may be happier working more because they believe more than Europeans do that hard work is associated with success."). While the envy correction likely has better luck reducing work hours than job prestige, the systematic heterogeneity issue remains present.

⁶⁸ The wealthy have increasingly invested into elite education and human capital as a part of their 21st century consumption instead of luxury goods, <u>Currid-Halkett (2018)</u>. The relative education level of the reference group itself may negatively impact SWB, <u>Nikolaev (2016)</u> (though the more highly educated are less impacted by the comparison). It is again unclear whether one can directly or indirectly reduce school prestige as a result of the tax. ⁶⁹ E.g. <u>Perez-Truglia (2013)</u>, <u>Hudders and Pandelaere (2012)</u> (materialistic consumers consuming more luxury goods and obtaining increased satisfaction, at least in the short run), <u>DeLeire and Kalil (2010)</u> (if leisure consumption is interpreted as status).

⁷⁰ Linssen, van Kempen, and Kraaykamp (2011).

⁷¹ Zhang and Merunka (2015) find a p-value <= 0.1. See also <u>Diener, Lucas, and Oishi (2018)</u>, finding that materialism and "being a maximizer" are both correlated with unhappiness. Note, this paper disregards the utility misprediction hypothesis," which suggests that "individuals make systematic errors in estimating the well-being implied from their choices." <u>Becchetti and Conzo (2018, abstract)</u>.

Finally, relative income is not the only source of status and there are other visible conspicuous activities such as leisure or health. Having free time and looking healthy may well be salient, and a few papers have argued that people will substitute into them from earning wages. ⁷² This paper is not the place to comprehensively address such arguments, though I will note that many forms of leisure and health – including being a stay-at-home person, having good teeth, or early retirement – are implicitly income dependent. ⁷³ Instead, I will take the standard assumption that leisure hours are not conspicuous.

With the taxation and relative income literature in mind, this paper will now outline the rate setting process for the envy correction, and its implications for gender, race, and political groups.

II. Adjusting income taxes to correct for relative income concerns

Optimal taxation literature has modeled relative-income concerns, conceptualized variously as envy⁷⁴ or a taste for status through conspicuous consumption,⁷⁵ in a myriad of manners. Models vary from those seeing relative-income concerns as a zero-sum game in which only rank position matters (the satiation point studies support this, but not Killingsworth et al. (2023)) to those in which status-seeking can bring a positive impact.⁷⁶ With each person's consumption exerting a negative externality on others, such models often lead to the conclusion of a corrective income tax⁷⁷ on relative-income concerns.

Putting aside the practical difficulties of obtaining people's degrees of altruism and envy at each income level, ⁷⁸ an optimally-set envy correction itself has the potential to generate (what some may perceive to be) equity concerns. Understanding this disparate distributional impact along gender, ethnic (and political) lines requires understanding the corrective justification for raising income taxes under such a model. This Part begins with the standard case in which preferences,

⁷² Aronsson and Johansson-Stenman (2013) (conspicuous leisure as substitute), <u>Mujcic and Frijters (2015)</u> (health as substitute to wages).

⁷³ Having a stay-at-home-person requires income. The free time of early retirement differs from the free time of unemployed homelessness. Health and dental insurance is expensive, particularly in the US.

⁷⁴ E.g. <u>Layard (1980)</u>, Oswald (1983).

⁷⁵ E.g. Frank (1985), Ireland (2001), Layard (2005).

⁷⁶ Compare E.g. Oswald (1983) (relative income concern as comparison with national average income as the reference group), one comparison approach modeled by <u>Aronsson and Johansson-Stenman (2018)</u>, with <u>Weisbach (2007)</u> (describing Ireland (2001)). Variants further include models with concerns for habituation, See e.g. Layard (2005), <u>Guo and Krause (2011)</u>, or the potential for insufficient savings, Weisbach (2007) (describing Frank's arguments in various papers).

⁷⁷ Or consumption tax.

⁷⁸ Weisbach (2007). While Weisbach makes the further critique that models such as Oswald's represent a preference to make others worse off, there is in fact a widespread feeling termed *Schadenfreude* that refers to positive feelings from others' misfortune. Combs et al. (2009).

including with regard to the degree of envy, are (often implicitly) assumed to be homogeneous. Then it considers the abstract possibility of heterogeneous preferences regarding the degree of envy. Part III will then consider the implications of this possibility where the heterogeneity is systematic along gender, ethnic, and political lines.

A. The standard case: Homogeneous work ability and envy preferences

Beginning with the homogeneous case where no one is envious: suppose the world contains only one type of person such that every person in the world is non-envious ("neutral") and otherwise has the same preferences for consumption or leisure as well as the same work effort and earning capacity. In this world, marginal income taxes, which disincentivizes work effort (a "distortion"), are unnecessary to fund the appropriate public goods (if any). Instead, the government can use a uniform lump-sum tax to fund the goods with no loss of "efficiency".

Now suppose that each member of the group is instead equally envious of others' incomes. The people of this world become (1) less happy when the people around them do better, and, the other side of the same coin, (2) happier when those around them do worse, holding their own work and income situations constant. Because there is only one type of person with the homogeneity assumption, everyone is equally envious of one another, and each person's extra dollar of income exerts a negative externality that makes others worse off.

In this model, the initial work effort without marginal income taxes is socially excessive. The individuals do not account for the fact that their income (consumption) makes others unhappy, so the private benefits encourage each individual to seek income. ⁷⁹ As relative income may ultimately be zero-sum, ⁸⁰ work effort becomes (at least partially) a prisoner's dilemma. Individuals cannot coordinate to work less collectively, and the result leads to excessive work and insufficient leisure on all parties: they are all overworked but have nothing to show for it because everyone else also has high income from being overworked.

One solution to solving this collective action problem is regulation on work hours set at the optimum level of work-leisure combination.⁸¹ Though each person loses some (unimportant-for-

⁷⁹ E.g. Frank (1985, 103) ("When individuals are spoken of below as making consumption decisions noncooperatively, this will mean that they make the Nash-Cournot assumption that their own spending behaviour does not perceptibly alter the spending behaviour of others.").

⁸⁰ E.g. Layard (2005, 155) ("Relative consumption, or indeed relative status or relative position of any kind, is in fixed supply. There is no point in people devoting energy to acquiring it. It is simply inefficient.").

⁸¹ Frank (1985) (suggesting that union contracts are a form of "cooperative consumption agreement" that resolves the problem of individual workers "sell[ing] various aspects of their services too cheaply" even without incorporating "monopsony power" and further discussing other regulation).

its-own-sake) cash from overtime, they each get to enjoy the extra hours of leisure, and they are prevented from trying to one up each other by earning more money. Everyone is better off.⁸²

This paper is interested in the alternative solution of introducing marginal income taxes (in addition to the lump-sum tax) to achieve the same welfare maximizing level of work-leisure combination. While normally "distortive" in reducing the private benefits of work, here the corrective tax is efficient in merely reducing private benefits to equal the social benefit of work, causing individuals to substitute into more leisure.

In contrast to the regulation case, each person now pays extra taxes to the government, so it is ambiguous whether each person (rather than society) is better off under the tax. 83 While it is possible that each person will be better off even after paying taxes (if they have a high degree of envy but care little about income for its own sake), 84 this paper will instead take the standard corrective tax modeling literature assumption of government compensation for the tax burden. 85 In this section's model of a lump-sum tax and a marginal income tax, the income tax revenues can be used to reduce the lump-sum tax, compensating the people and rendering them strictly better-off than before the envy correction.

B. Heterogeneous envy preferences

Introducing heterogeneity such as less envious, neutral, or altruistic 86 people alters the account:

Suppose the world consists of two groups of people identical in their earning capacity and consumption preferences but differing only in that one group is envious of others' income while the other group is unenvious ("neutral"). The "initial" (no corrective tax) prisoner's dilemma on work effort is only partial as the neutral people's work effort is not impacted by others'

⁸² Specifically, there are three sources of individual welfare changes: individuals gain from (a) the reduction in everyone else's income, and (b) the additional hours they spend on leisure, in exchange for (c) the absolute income loss from the reduction in work hours. Because the no regulation work level was excessive, the sum of (a) and (b) is larger than (c).

⁸³ The additional source of individual welfare change, the loss in absolute income from paying taxes, can be denoted (d). It's not clear (a) + (b) is larger than (c) + (d).

⁸⁴ In this situation, (a) envy, would have a high magnitude while (c) and (d), reductions in absolute income, would be low magnitude. Perhaps dropping down from a Ferrari to a Mercades matters less when it happens to everyone else too.

⁸⁵ E.g. <u>Griffith, O'Connell, and Smith (2018, 5)</u> (discussing first the "purely corrective" case as "it typically makes sense to focus on designing the tax to correct for the targeted internality and to use adjustments in other parts of the system (e.g. income tax and benefits) to offset any negative redistributive consequences").

⁸⁶ "Less envious" people have a lower degree of envy regarding others' incomes than the "envious" group. Neutral people do not care about the income of other people. Altruistic people are better off where other people have high incomes.

incomes. ⁸⁷ And any hypothetical coordination amongst the envious may serve only to reduce their own work effort, not the neutral people's.

With two groups, setting the corrective marginal income tax rate requires a compromise, it being based on the overall degree of negative externality generated by each extra dollar a person (envious or neutral) makes. Here, the income tax rate would be lower than what the envious group would prefer to maximize their group's welfare (or the amount set if the population was solely populated by the envious), but higher than the zero rate preferred by the neutral group (see section II.A).

For the envious, the situation is similar to the homogeneous one. Each envious person loses out from the higher income taxes but benefits from other people (envious or neutral) being dragged down. But to the compromise, the rate is lower than what the envious people would prefer, but society is doing better than if there was no tax. With the simplifying government loss compensation assumption—or with regulation—the envious people are strictly better off as they get their tax payments back.

On the other hand, the neutral people are strictly worse-off. They lose out equally from the marginal income taxes and reduced absolute income but receive nothing from the reduced levels of envy. This is the case even if the government compensates for tax payments. After all, the introduction of income taxes forced the neutral person to work less (alter their work-leisure mix) when they weren't overworking in the first place! 89

Where the 2nd group of people are merely less envious than the 1st group (but still envious), the tax's impact on the 2nd group will depend on the difference in the degree of envy experienced by the two groups. And it can be positive or negative.

This is because in a world populated solely by this "less envious" group, marginal income taxes are still efficient (unlike the neutral-only case). The corrective income tax rate would merely be lower than if the group had the envy levels of the 1st group. However rate setting in a world with 2 groups is again a compromise, and the efficient rate will be lower than the rate preferred by the more envious 1st group, but higher than the rate preferred by the less envious 2nd group.

⁸⁷ The addition of non-status seekers also alters the nature of the status game: the situation is no longer zero-sum. Here, the ability to identify the envious through tagging may complicate the issue significantly as a welfarist approach may involve, all else equal, generating a distribution that places the envious on top and the altruistic at the bottom. The nuances may be model specific. However, it further problematizes the distributional differences discussed *infra* III.

⁸⁸ They also get benefits from increased leisure hours.

⁸⁹ The shift in the labor-leisure mix is individual welfare reducing for neutral people. The efficient tax in a world solely populated by homogeneously skilled neutral people is the lump sum tax discussed at the start of II.A.

With government compensation of payments, the 2nd group gains until the rate reaches the level they prefer, but then starts to lose as the compromise rate overshoots that level. If the degrees of envy in the two groups are similar, the compromise may only overshoot slightly, rendering the 2nd group is better off under the envy correction (though worse than under their preferred rate). Where the degrees of envy differ significantly, there may be substantial overshooting such that the 2nd group loses all their gains and ends up worse off under the envy correction.

More realistically, where there is a wild mix in people's degrees of envy, the envy correction means that the more envious people will benefit to varying degrees; some people will be indifferent between having the tax or not; others, including neutral and nearly neutral people, will be harmed.

The above discussion assumed that people had the same earning ability, differing only in their degree of envy regarding others' incomes. A true optimal income tax approach overlays this envy heterogeneity issue on top of a population that also differs in their earning ability. The approach then incorporates both corrective tax considerations and income redistribution to generate an "optimal" tax schedule. While one can review optimal income tax papers on relative income for further nuances, ⁹⁰ the results are qualitatively similar, with the income schedule being more redistributive (higher rates on the top end) where the population is predominantly envious and less redistributive where they are not. ⁹¹

Note the assumption that the reference group is the entire population, and that the envy mechanism acts between the envious and neutral sub-groups. This creates a cross-subsidization dynamic and is plausible if people are directly jealous of the income of others. It's more questionable under the conspicuous consumption justification, however. This is because neutral people are not purchasing for the purposes of signaling to others. Where the signals do not reach between the sub-groups, there will be no cross-subsidization dynamics and the tax will solely be set to address the behavior of the envious, subject to the losses taken by all others. This may be plausible particularly in the gender dynamics discussed *infra* III.A.1.

Of course, an optimally-set envy correction would have accounted for the fact that less envious or neutral people may lose out, so a higher rate result (or more redistributive schedule) must mean that the gains to the envious exceed the losses to the less envious. While optimal tax theory

⁹⁰ E.g. Oswald (1983), Ireland (2001), Aronsson and Johansson-Stenman (2018). See also, Weisbach (2007) (discussing nuances of Oswald and Ireland's approaches). Note that the envy correction may alter the shape of the tax schedule, in addition to changing the rates. See e.g. Weisbach (2007). The shape of the tax schedule will likely further complicate the distributional analysis below but is not crucial for the demonstration of differential impact so will not be emphasized.

⁹¹ Oswald (1983, 83) ("When most people are altruistic the government should set low marginal tax rates to encourage individuals to consume non-numeraire goods [numeraire is set to leisure], because this makes most people happier (in the knowledge that the average standard of living is high.). When most people resent others' consumption levels the argument works in reverse and the government should then set large marginal tax rates.").

does not suggest that higher rates are inevitable, ⁹² social theorists have long been concerned with comparison and conspicuous consumption. ⁹³ The efficiency of this higher rate also appears to be the implicit assumption of economists who suggest it. This paper will proceed to assume that the higher rate is in fact efficient and discuss the differing distributional impact: the winners and losers.

III. Heterogeneous relative-income preferences and disparate distributional impact

Optimal tax literature tends to assume either homogeneity of preferences or *randomly distributed* heterogeneity of preferences in the population. 94 This often leads to a discussion of distributional implications for those of varying labor abilities or consumption preferences. However, the relative-income and social science literature suggests *systematic differences* along gender, ethnic, and political lines 95 in both explicit preferences for conspicuous consumption as well as implicit SWB impact from relative-income. The fact that a status-based corrective income tax operates based on a relative-income (or conspicuous consumption) rationale suggests that such differences may lead to systematically differing tax impacts.

For the gender category, the disparate impact analysis is straightforward, with an outcome that some may regard as problematic (but which this paper takes no stand). For minorities, the analysis is less analytically straightforward. Finally, the political category showcases the fact that "relative-income" considerations are only one part of a person's broader set of preferences. The possible interactions between the categories also showcase the need for better data to begin any assessment of empirical significance.

The discussion of each category will begin with the equity analysis, before introducing the efficiency issues and other potential nuances where relevant. To simplify the analysis, this paper will generally make the standard corrective taxation assumption of no redistribution and that people at each income level will be compensated for their tax payments. ⁹⁶

⁹² E.g. in Oswald (1983).

⁹³ Garrard (2012) (citing e.g., Rousseau, Veblen).

⁹⁴ E.g. Blomquist and Christiansen (2008) (heterogeneous preferences), Weisbach (2007) (describing the homogeneous preferences in older models). But see <u>Kaplow (2008)</u> (discussing use of differing income schedules where heterogeneity is observable), and the tagging controversy generally.

⁹⁵ Systematic differences between groups such as gender and race are most directly recognized in critical tax theory, but have been increasingly recognized in mainstream policy analysis. Infanti and Crawford (2022).

⁹⁶ Where tax revenues are instead distributed to the lowest income groups, the high-income envious people may still gain if they are sufficiently envious but care little about absolute income. The impact on various groups of low-income people depend significantly on the assumptions, however. It is possible that only absolute income matters at the low end, in which case all low-income people may benefit equally. Reves-García et al. (2016) (mentioning the "commonality in the economics of happiness literature is that absolute income matters more for the subjective

A. Gender differences: Women may be harmed

At every absolute income level, an optimally-set envy correction will benefit men, while ambiguously impacting but potentially harming women. The benefits to men is true to the extent that men have greater tastes for status and hierarchy than women. This unhappiness from increases in others' incomes is the negative externality that the model seeks to correct.

Psychology studies have suggested that the SWB of men is far more greatly impacted by relative-income than is the SWB of women, ⁹⁷ with one exception being a study on migrants to Europe. ⁹⁸ In fact, two studies, Mayraz, Wagner, and Schupp (2009) ⁹⁹ and Ifcher et al. (2020) ¹⁰⁰ found no relative-income effects on women's SWB.

The situation is similar for explicit status preferences. Mujcic and Frijters (2012, 59) found, in a survey of hypothetical societies that an Australian student would want to live in, that "income rank plays no part in determining choices, and absolute income is of sole importance" for non-migrant female Australian students of average wealth. ¹⁰¹ In contrast, US affluent men are "far more likely than women to express a powerful desire for social status" in interviews. ¹⁰² US Men also scored higher in conspicuous consumption and materialism than women. ¹⁰³ This is despite

wellbeing of people at low income levels" but finding that relative income is significant even in low income countries).

Otherwise, it depends on the comparison group amongst other assumptions. For example, if average individual income declined from the overall changes and low-income envious people used it as their reference group, as analyzed in Oswald (1983), then they receive both a gain from the transfer and a gain from the decrease in envy. This renders them comparatively better off than low-income non-envious people who only got the transfer. But if the envious people more realistically compare to their peer income group, then the entire peer group moves up. These people receive increased envy, a loss, and low-income neutral people (who do not take this loss might be comparatively better off.

⁹⁷ Mayraz, Wagner, and Schupp (2009) (German-Socio Economic Panel Study finding that "relative income has significant predictive power for men," 7), <u>Ifcher et al.</u> (2020). In the Chinese context, see <u>Asadullah</u>, <u>Xiao</u>, and <u>Yeoh</u> (2018) (Chinese men, from the period of 2005-10 cared more about relative income than women). Cf. <u>Liu and Wang</u> (2017) (China, game experiment finding that men tended to compare upwards, while women compared downwards, thus making the middle group woman happier on average than the middle group man).

⁹⁸ Stranges, Vignoli, and Venturini (2021) (second generation women migrants to Europe cared more about relative income then men). While <u>Guven and Sørensen (2012)</u> found that US women cared more about relative income, they subsequently found that men cared more about dwelling perceptions than women, leaving the dynamic ambiguous.

⁹⁹ Mayraz, Wagner, and Schupp (2009) (finding neither magnitude nor statistical significance).

¹⁰⁰ Ifcher et al. (2020) (finding inequality aversion in women but not a relative-income effect).

¹⁰¹ In contrast, <u>Mujcic and Frijters (2012)</u> found that "males in our sample care more about rank than females", potentially almost as much as absolute income levels.

¹⁰² Thal (2020, 429).

¹⁰³ Segal and Podoshen (2012) (conspicuous consumption and materialism), O'Cass and McEwen (2004) (young American men engaging in more conspicuous consumption but not more status consumption than women). Note, O'Cass and McEwen contrast the visible aspect of conspicuous consumption (presumably the aspect exerting an externality for this paper's purposes) and the personal nature of status consumption. Additionally, male millennial consumers in Chile also possessed more conspicuous consumption motivations. Verdugo and Ponce (2020).

the fact that women are more heavily involved in fashion and make-up than men. ¹⁰⁴ While it is unlikely that women are unenvious, they are probably significantly less envious than men.

Men's status preferences appear to be the paradigmatic case of preferences that an envy correction would seek to address. To account for the negative externality incurred by the more envious men, who are less happy when the incomes of everyone else are higher, the framework would suggest setting a higher marginal tax that shifts both genders towards leisure. Because one compromise rate applies to both genders, the rate would be set higher than is necessary to correct solely for women's status preferences, if any, but lower than the amount needed to correct solely for men.

With the corrective tax rate and government compensation for the tax payments, men are better off, though not as much as they would prefer. Men gain as the income of everyone else, both genders, go down. They also gain from the additional leisure time. But they lose from the reduction in absolute-income due to reduced work hours. Men continue to receive gains from the combination of these three changes until the tax rate reaches the world-with-only-men rate, then start losing some of the gains as the rate overshoots it. The compromise rate is set below the world-with-only-men rate, so men will strictly gain from the corrective tax.

The impact on women will be ambiguous however, and depends on the difference in the degree of envy experienced by men and women (though men will always gain more under the tax than women). Because women are less envious than men, the compromise rate overshoots their preferred rate and women begin losing the gains they received from the corrective tax, if any. These losses can even exceed their gains if the compromise rate is sufficiently higher. Where women are unenvious, they are strictly worse off as they do not gain from the others' income reduction, but lose on the work-leisure substitution. To the extent that relative income concerns become increasingly important as absolute income increases, higher-income women, who apparently continue to be less status-seeking than higher-income men, ¹⁰⁶ may be the worst off.

Depending on whether women's SWB is generally lower¹⁰⁷ or higher¹⁰⁸ relative to men's, an envy correction's distributional impact may raise equity concerns from some points of view. However, nuances suggested by the relative income studies also present efficiency-related

¹⁰⁴ Segal and Podoshen (2012).

¹⁰⁵ Government compensation means no loss of absolute income from the tax payments themselves. Yet given the findings on the magnitude of the relative-income effect generally, and the explicit and implicit importance of status to men specifically, they may even be better off without compensation if they are sufficiently envious but care little of absolute income.

¹⁰⁶ E.g. Thal (2020).

¹⁰⁷ See e.g. Tesch-Römer, Motel-Klingebiel, and Tomasik (2008).

¹⁰⁸ Tsui (2014) (finding that women reported higher SWB than men in Taiwan), Yang (2008) (Same with American women, though now declining and converging with men), Guven and Sørensen (2012) (American women slightly greater than men), Venetoklis (2019) (higher in various countries but finding that the effect disappeared in subgroup analysis with other factors).

questions. These come from each gender's (i) relationships with their reference groups as well as (ii) the gender differences in elasticities.

1. Efficiency extension: Reference groups

The above analysis makes the implicit assumption that the reference group for an individual is everyone else (or at least a gender-neutral metric such as average individual income). While standard in the literature, this simplifying assumption contrasts studies on reference groups. And relaxing this assumption reduces the efficiency of the corrective tax.

Relative-income studies are mixed regarding the most salient reference groups for each gender. One German study suggests that the most salient reference groups for each gender may be those of the same gender (followed by those of the same profession). On the other hand, a British study suggests that women compare themselves to men in reporting SWB (reporting an increase in SWB when asked only to compare themselves with other women), but that men compare only with men (no change when men asked only to compare with men). 110

For simplicity, suppose women compared only to other women and men compared only to other men. This is plausible, if conspicuous consumption was the envy mechanism, for products such as fashion but not houses. Unlike the previous analysis where each dollar women earn generates envy in both men and women, now, each dollar women earn generates only envy in women; each dollar men earn generates only envy in other men.

First the envy correction becomes less efficient because each dollar a person earns is only generating half the envy it used to generate (now affecting only men or women rather than both). Next, there are bigger social costs to overshooting the women's preferred rate. Previously, when the tax overshot the women's preferred rate, women started losing their previous gains from the changes but men kept benefiting from *women's* continued decrease in income (not just *men's own*). This was the element of cross-subsidization described in II.B. Now women still lose (parts of) their previous gains but men no longer receive the benefit from women's continued income decreases.

Remember, for the envy correction to be "optimal", either both men and women must still gain on net from the tax (and compensation), or the gains to men must exceed the losses to women. There are merely less gains, less efficiency, where the reference group for each gender is their own gender. Instead of cross-subsidization, excessive taxation of women now comes as the side

¹⁰⁹ Mayraz, Wagner, and Schupp (2009).

¹¹⁰ Fumagalli and Fumagalli (2022).

effect of a tax that corrects for men's behavior. Despite this own-gender comparison, tagging to only correct for the behavior of men is politically untenable. 111

The differences in men and women's reference groups is only a subset of the wild and complex reference groups experienced by groups in society. These more complex groups impact the efficiency of the envy correction.

2. Efficiency extension: Differing elasticities

The gender differences in status-seeking and conspicuous consumption further brings about a potential efficiency problem if the two groups have differing elasticities on labor supply, ¹¹² an issue well described in sin tax literature. ¹¹³

Women have previously been found to have higher labor supply elasticities, while men were considered near zero. 114 This reduces the corrective benefits at each rate of tax if the entire objective is to move those most active in conspicuous consumption, men, away from it. After all, the working hours of (the more envious) men may decrease little with the correction, while (the less envious) women's work effort may be distorted substantially.

Like differences in the degree of envy experienced by men and women, differences in elasticities may lead to a large gap in the two genders' preferred rates. Additional increases in taxes to get over the men's elasticity issue may then be a substantial overshooting past the women's rate that leads to losses on the women's side.

A further complication for the envy correction lies in the fact that elasticity differences may be partly caused by the distinct work dynamics of heterosexual households. Certain optimal taxation literature has explicitly analyzed the household dynamic through models with intra-household bargaining, primarily as a part of recommendations for gender-based taxation. This dynamic has the potential to impact corrective income taxation also, as a study found that husbands' relative-income impacts their wives' labor participation. Married women may thus have a different response to the tax as compared with single women.

¹¹¹ C.f. e.g. <u>Malo (2016)</u> (Reuters article on backlash against one pharmacy for setting a "man tax" on male customers), <u>Hinsliff (2003)</u> (Guardian article discussing political concerns of backlash from shifting tax credit payee from husband to wife). Political issues stand despite the efficiency arguments for gender-based taxation. See e.g. <u>Cremer, Gahvari, and Lozchmeur (2010)</u>, <u>Alesina, Ichino, and Karabarbounis (2011)</u>, <u>Meier and Rainer (2015)</u>.

¹¹² The percentage change in the number of hours supplied for each percentage change in the after tax hourly wage.

¹¹³ See e.g. Conlon et al. (2021).

¹¹⁴ Kumar and Liang (2016).

¹¹⁵ E.g. Alesina et al. (2011), Meier and Rainer (2015).

¹¹⁶ Park (2005a) (US data with same state same gender as reference group). See also Neumark and Postlewaite (1998) (wife has greater likelihood of participating in the labor force where sister's husband made more income than own husband).

While such household dynamics may be an additional overlay onto the analysis, it is luckily becoming less relevant due the increased labor participation of married women, decreased rates of marriages, etc. More generally, the decline of elasticities over time for both single and married women, ¹¹⁷ suggests a potential decrease in the comparative distortions (but also generally reduced efficiency for any corrective income tax approach). ¹¹⁸

Ultimately the envy correction's potential negative effect on women reflects a broader trend in the taxation and gender literature, which recognizes that women have different preferences and that seemingly neutral treatment may either differentially impact women or contain implicit biases. 119

B. "Racial" and cultural differences in a multicultural society

Systematic "racial" or ethnicity differences may also be regarded as important by some. Yet the issue is analytically less straightforward due to potentially different rationales for conspicuous consumption and differences in practices by each minority group. A single envy correction may thus benefit some minorities while harming others. This section will first focus on "racial" differences (primarily with US literature), before discussing broader sub-cultural differences. There is a comparative dearth of literature regarding different racial groups' sensitivity to relative-income. Thus, much of this section will focus on conspicuous consumption literature.

1. "Racial" differences

I found only two articles that discuss relative income sensitivity and race. One study using the US General Social Survey suggested that white people cared comparatively more about relative income than black people do. ¹²⁰ If this is the case, then an envy correction would benefit white people while ambiguously impacting black people. On the other hand, one study in South Africa found that relative income was more important to non-white people there than to whites. ¹²¹ The more voluminous conspicuous consumption literature brings differing insights however.

Black and Hispanic people generally engage in more conspicuous consumption as a share of income relative to white people in the US (and South Africa). ¹²² The reasons are less clear. Charles et al. (2009) attempts to de-emphasize "racial differences in utility preference

¹¹⁷ Kumar and Liang (2016).

¹¹⁸ Note in contrast to the sin tax situation, where the commodity tax may cause increased transfers in the face of unresponsiveness, lower elasticities at the top marginal rates may benefit the redistributive objective of income tax if the funds are actually redistributed.

¹¹⁹ E.g. Alstott (1996), Shurtz (1997) Grown and Valodia (2010).

¹²⁰ Pérez-Asenjo (2011)

¹²¹ Ebrahim, Botha, and Snowball (2013)

Charles, Hurst, and Roussanov (2009) (black people and Hispanics in the US), Podoshen, Andrzejewski, and Hunt (2014) (black people and hip-hop lovers, due to the culture of materialism in hip hop), Kaus (2013) (black and "coloured" people in South Africa), Ryabov (2016) (heterogeneity in American Hispanics).

parameters" from the results by explaining it as a form of status signaling based on one's own relative income as compared to the average income of one's own-race reference group. ¹²³ Kaus (2013) attempted to but was unable to replicate Charles et al.'s finding for white people in the South African context, however.

Kaus (2013) instead suggests that methods of signaling are socially contingent, with white South Africans using less visible forms of it. Similarly, Podoshen et al. (2014) suggests that a driver of consumption differences is a shift in American Black culture towards materialism and conspicuous consumption, as reflected in hip hop. Differences in culture may further be reflected in the heterogeneity of conspicuous consumption behavior in American Hispanics. Ryabov (2016) found that Cuban Americans spent less on conspicuous consumption generally ¹²⁴ as compared to other Hispanic groups (particularly Puerto Ricans) and spent even less when living in high socioeconomic status neighborhoods. ¹²⁵ Other Hispanic groups, especially Puerto Ricans, would increase their propensity to conspicuously consume in such circumstances. ¹²⁶ Importantly, Cuban Americans are widely regarded as the most successful Hispanic immigrant group in the US, with Puerto Ricans the least successful. ¹²⁷

This reveals the potentially differing motivations for conspicuous consumption. And for lower income minorities, compensatory consumption, the "acquisition and use of products in response to a deficit triggered by perceived needs and desires that cannot be fulfilled directly" may be particularly salient. Here, an experimental study has shown that identification with, via taking on the perspective of, a low-social status group ("black people" or "janitors") increased the white participants' desires for high-status products. 129 Another has experimentally demonstrated that feelings of powerlessness generate additional desires for conspicuous consumption. 130 It is unclear whether compensatory conspicuous consumption actually increases SWB. 131

If we take the conspicuous consumption studies at face value, then an envy correction would correct for the preferences of and thus benefit higher income racial minorities. After all, by virtue of their higher conspicuous consumption as a share of income at every income level, higher-

¹²³ At each given level of absolute-income, ethnic minorities are higher relative-income within their own racial group (who have lower average absolute-income) and thus signal via consumption.

¹²⁴ Hispanics with tertiary education also had a lower propensity to consume, while "sociolinguistic assimilation into Anglo culture is strongly associated with the tendency of Hispanic consumers to allocate greater shares of their budget to conspicuous consumption." Ryabov (2016, 75).

¹²⁵ Though presumably living in a high socio-economic status neighborhood itself is not treated as a form of conspicuous consumption for the purposes of the study.

¹²⁶ Ryabov (2016).

¹²⁷ Ryabov (2016).

¹²⁸ Koles, Wells, and Tadjewski (2018, 97).

¹²⁹ Mazzocco et al. (2012).

Rucker and Galinsky (2009) (with feelings of power generated in the university students through a recall task).

¹³¹ See *supra* section I.D.

income Black and Hispanic people are more envious than higher-income White people. ¹³² The compromise rate will be set higher than the rate preferred by White people but lower than the rate preferred by Black and Hispanic people. Government compensation causes Black and Hispanic people to strictly benefit, while White people are ambiguously impacted due to the rate overshooting. To some, this may be distributionally desirable as ethnic minorities tend to report lower SWB than the majority. ¹³³ However, the systemic issues and cultural differences involved should make one hesitate when discussing distributional effects as this approach facially recommends distributing away from minorities. This is especially the case when one of the two relative-income articles found suggested the opposite conclusion.

Reference groups further complicate the matter on efficiency grounds. While Charles et al. (2009) deem same-race reference groups as salient, ethnic group mixing in residential and professional lives may expand the orbits of comparison, enabling the cross-subsidization of minorities by the majority. However, if for example, minorities are using conspicuous consumption as a signal to counter stereotyping and avoid discrimination from the dominant group, then taxation may be less efficient and less justified.

Equally problematic is the in-group out-group problem: whether at least some members of the majority have their well-being reduced by the success of minority groups. Reminiscent of the altruism with close neighbors but envy with distant ones dynamic, ¹³⁴ this would include not only the ostensible preference of racists but also reflect the declining preferences for redistribution where minority numbers are greater within an area. ¹³⁵ There is a normative question of whether to consider such dislike, though presumably one should not consider racist preferences.

Such "racial" differences ultimately reflect broader differences in subcultures, positionalities, and lived experiences. Where a tax is imposed on a multicultural society, such differences bring about disparate impact. And an envy correction may well end up, for example, benefiting Turkish immigrants at the cost of harming Moroccan ones, or e.g. harming first generation immigrants but benefiting second generation ones.

¹³² The approach would also assume that minorities are happier with conspicuous consumption, which may not be the case.

¹³³ <u>Barger, Donobo, and Wayment (2009)</u> (though the relationship becomes attenuated when socioeconomic status is controlled for).

¹³⁴ Kingdon and Knight (2007).

¹³⁵ See O'Brien (2017) (more regressive tax systems where there is a greater presence of Latinos). See also Roch and Rushton (2008) (Opposition to a redistributive reference in Alabama predicted by a greater degree of segregation but not proportion of black people).

2. Other cultural dynamics

There are mixed findings regarding whether the SWB of immigrants are more strongly affected by relative-income or absolute-income, ¹³⁶ and whether income relative to natives or other immigrants are more important. ¹³⁷ Yet culture and socio-economic status may play a key role. A study showed that Moroccan immigrants to the Netherlands were happier despite their lower income levels and higher unemployment rates relative to Turkish immigrants as both absolute and relative-income affected their wellbeing. ¹³⁸ In contrast, Turkish immigrants were less happy as only relative-income statistically significantly impacted the Turkish immigrants' SWB. ¹³⁹ The authors suggested that Moroccans, who were of lower socio-economic status, used fellow migrant groups as their reference, whereas the collectivistic and higher status Turks tended to compare themselves upwards against the Dutch. ¹⁴⁰

Such differences are further complicated by levels of education, which may alter expectations and those one interacts with. Generational differences are also a factor. More highly educated immigrants as well as second-generation immigrants care more about relative-income than the less-educated and the first generation. ¹⁴¹ This is because second-generation immigrants move away from the dual reference frames of the first-generation, who remember their previous lives and remain connected to those in their previous country. ¹⁴² Yet the effects of education may not be completely clear, at least with the supposed conspicuous consumption mechanism. For example, with Hispanic communities in the US, more education is associated with less conspicuous consumption. ¹⁴³ The differences in reference groups and relative-income concerns showcase the potentially complex distributional impact of any envy correction.

Conspicuous consumption patterns appear similarly culturally contingent. Compare the situation of Chinese North American consumers ¹⁴⁴ with US Hispanic consumers, both of which conspicuously consume more than does the majority. ¹⁴⁵ A study on the conspicuous

¹³⁶ Stranges et al. (2021) (finding that immigrants to Europe are more strongly affected by absolute income though noting that there are papers concluding in both directions), <u>Mujcic and Frijters (2012)</u> (finding that immigrant Australian students have explicit preferences toward relative income).

¹³⁷ Compare Stranges et al. (2021) (finding that comparisons to natives are more important), with <u>Gokdemir and Dumludag (2012)</u> (suggesting for Moroccan immigrants to the Netherlands that comparisons with other migrants are more important).

¹³⁸ Gokdemir and Dumludag (2012).

¹³⁹ Gokdemir and Dumludag (2012).

¹⁴⁰ Gokdemir and Dumludag (2012). See also <u>Dumludag, Gokdemir, and Giray (2016)</u> (discussing, for Turkish immigrants, the importance of comparing with the Dutch).

¹⁴¹ Stranges et al. (2021).

¹⁴² Stranges et al. (2021).

¹⁴³ Ryabov (2016).

¹⁴⁴ <u>Jinkins (2016)</u> (model estimating that Chinese consumers tend to have a stronger "motive for conspicuous consumption" than US consumers), <u>Podoshen, Li, and Zhang (2011)</u>. See also <u>Jin et al. (2015)</u> (discussing rising Chinese conspicuous consumption practices).

¹⁴⁵ Though at least with 2nd generation Asian Americans, the rationale behind this conspicuous consumption may differ from the standard status explanation. While they do purchase conventional luxury goods that exert the

consumption of Taiwanese-Chinese Canadians in Toronto found that Chinese (rather than Canadian) identification is associated with increased conspicuous consumption. ¹⁴⁶ In contrast, for Hispanics in the US, "[s]ocio-linguistic assimilation was positively associated with conspicuous consumption." ¹⁴⁷

Ultimately, while racial and cultural differences may be regarded to be important, the analysis is substantially less straightforward, with a wide array of groups potentially benefiting from or being harmed by the envy correction.

C. Political differences: Relative income concerns as only one facet of preferences

Of course, relative-income considerations may only be a single part of the many factors affecting people's SWB and policy positions. This is demonstrated by the systematic heterogeneity between liberals and conservatives, with self-identified conservatives having comparatively greater tastes for status and hierarchy than self-identified (left-wing) political liberals. ¹⁴⁸ A single, optimally set envy correction will benefit conservatives while ambiguously impacting self-identified liberals. Yet despite this, it is liberals who generally prefer higher taxes.

Psychology studies have shown that the SWB of conservatives are impacted to a greater extent by relative-income considerations than the SWB of liberals. And marketing literature has shown that conservatives additionally conspicuously consume to a greater extent. In particular, they consume products that allow for the maintenance of high status, Island prefer luxury goods which can better do so over luxury experiences. This led two marketing studies

externality, these Asian Americans may do so for their parents as "repayment" for their parents' sacrifices. Park (2005b). It is unclear whether the Asian Americans purchasers receive greater SWB from this practice, and whether their labor will be elastic in the face of an envy correction.

¹⁴⁶ <u>Chen et al. (2005)</u> (though the study is limited in only surveying first generation Taiwanese Canadian immigrants).

¹⁴⁷ Ryabov (2016, highlights).

¹⁴⁸ This is not to say that liberals do not consume conspicuously, given the popularity of Teslas. See e.g. Noel et al. (2019) (study on adoption of electric cars in Norway discussing the role of "Conspicuous diffusion" on "how status drives innovation in electric mobility."), McDonald (2017) (blog post suggesting that "conspicuous conservation" drives the adoption of Teslas). Though Elon Musk's current reputation may decrease this effect amongst liberals.

¹⁴⁹ Guven and Sørensen (2012, 454) ("[P]erceptions about relative income are more important for low income individuals, females, and conservatives. Perceived social class matters more for conservatives."). Cf. Ifcher et al. (2020) (game experiment measuring people's mood based relative points received has conservatives' mood declining with a negative shock but not liberals. Though this may instead be a form of last place aversion). See also Thal (2020) (increased status motivation in surveys associated with greater conservatism).

¹⁵⁰ E.g. Goenka and Thomas (2020).

¹⁵¹ Kim, Park, and Dubois (2018).

¹⁵² Shewani and Chan (2022). Shewani and Chan agree with the findings of Kim et. al. but suggest that an attempt to maintain and enhance inequality (as described by power distance beliefs) was the cause of the luxury purchases rather than status-maintenance per se.

to recommend that luxury brands target conservatives. ¹⁵³ Conservative preferences for vertical differentiation, the signaling that they are "better than others" contrasts the liberal preference for differentiating horizontally and signaling that they are "unique from others." ¹⁵⁴ This tendency to signal "authority and power" further contrasts liberals' preference for signaling "fairness and harm prevention" with "sustainable consumption." ¹⁵⁵ Though one study did find that liberals had a greater desire for luxury goods than conservatives when their socio-economic status position (as measured by income or education) was low, high socio-economic status conservatives ultimately consumed the most. ¹⁵⁶

The compromise corrective tax rate will thus exceed the (less envious) liberals' preferred rate while being below the (more envious) conservatives' preferred one. Thus conservatives will strictly gain, but not as much as they would like, and liberals may either gain or lose due to the rate overshooting (but will always gain less under the tax than conservatives do). In the unlikely situation where liberals are unenvious, it will strictly harm them.¹⁵⁷

This outcome appears seemingly facially implausible. After all, the more envious group (here conservatives) should all else equals prefer higher taxes than the less envious group (liberals). Yet all else is not equal. After all, liberals are generally more willing to pay taxes than conservatives, ¹⁵⁸ regardless of whether the funds are being spent on something they agree with. ¹⁵⁹ Liberals are also generally more pro-government than conservatives (even during a poll conducted while Trump was in office). ¹⁶⁰

More importantly, there is a different rationale for corrective taxation (higher taxes) that liberals may care more about than relative-income: "inequality aversion". Most SWB studies have found that citizens scored better in countries with more progressive taxation, with progressivity

¹⁵³ Kim, Park, and Dubois (2018), Shewani and Chan (2022). Note, while Nerkar (2023) discusses the rise of politically oriented products and shopping platforms in a New York Times article, the products do not appear differentiated by their high end nature.

¹⁵⁴ Ordabayeva and Fernandes (2018).

¹⁵⁵ Ordabayeva and Fernandes (2014).

liberals also consumed more when "status-advancement" was triggered as a goal, but only for real brands rather than hypothetical brands. Id. The authors suggest the possibility that such real brands are horizontally differentiating (and hypothesize the potential for liberalism to trigger luxury consumption under certain conditions). However, it is also possible that this finding reflects other factors such as the tendency for low-income minorities (who may be liberal) to conspicuously consume to a greater extent, or the fact that people conspicuously consume more when feeling powerless (and conservatives generally feel more agency), see *supra* section III.B.1..

¹⁵⁷ This is unlikely, though in an experiment Ifcher et al. (2020) did not find a statistically significant shift in liberals' SWB from negative relative shocks.

¹⁵⁸ Sussman and Olivola (2011) (preference to avoid taxes greater than non-tax costs, particularly in those who identify as conservative)

¹⁵⁹ <u>Huet-Vaughn, Robbett, and Spitzer (2017)</u> (unlike political moderates, political liberals' labor supply elasticity with respect to net of tax wages is identical whether taxes are used to pay for a favored or favored agency). ¹⁶⁰ Pew Research Center (2019)

connected to lower income inequality. ¹⁶¹ Reflecting stereotypical political preferences, two studies from the early 2000s found that liberals' SWB were impacted by inequality but not conservatives' SWB. ¹⁶² And the inequality aversion situation may be similar for women. ¹⁶³

Applying the logic of II.B, a compromise "inequality" correction rate should be set higher than the conservatives' preferred rate and redistributed to address the negative externalities received by liberals (and women). While the rate would be set lower than that preferred by liberals, conservatives may not want an "inequality" correction at all (due to their SWB being unimpacted by inequality), and may thus be strictly harmed like the neutral people in the envy correction context. Here, the reduction in conservative income benefits liberals in a cross-subsidization process that goes in the opposite direction from the status analysis. This is a factor that may contribute to explaining why liberals and conservatives behave the way they do on the issue of higher taxes.

D. Interactions, distributional ambiguity, and the need for better data

While the above discussion has suggested the potential for the envy correction to harm women and liberals (with uncertainty on minorities), it is not necessarily the case that the tax would be most harmful to liberal (potentially white) women, while being most beneficial to conservative (potentially minority) men. ¹⁶⁴ This is due to the potential for interactions between various categories. Individuals are multidimensional in nature, and their overall experiences may differ from the sum of the individuals' single-dimension parts. Crenshaw (1989) termed this "intersectionality." ¹⁶⁵

Few of the studies cited above tested for intersectional impacts between attributes such as liberal and women. However, one sees at least hints of potentially different results when reviewing the study of immigrants to Europe. While the study found no gender differences in the degree to which first-generation immigrants cared about income relative to natives, second-generation women cared more about income relative to natives than second-generation men. ¹⁶⁶ Similarly,

¹⁶¹ Oishi, Kushlev, and Schimmack (2018) (utilizing US historical data to find that lower income inequality in years with more progressivity explained increased SWB.). See generally Diener, Lucas, and Oishi (2018) (discussing studies on inequality and happiness).

¹⁶² Compare Napier and Jost (2008, abstract) (finding that "rising inequality has exacerbated the happiness gap between liberals and conservatives" in the US) and Alesina, Di Tella, and MacCulloch (2004) (only finding it for European liberals). Cf. Becchetti, Colcerasa, and Pisani (2022) (left-wing Europeans have a lower Gini index associated with peak SWB than right-wingers).

See Ifcher et al. (2020) (game with SWB measurements), <u>Fehr, Naef, and Schmidt (2006)</u> (game but not SWB measurements), <u>Cerda (2011)</u> (Master's thesis) (same).

¹⁶⁴ Though Thal (2020)'s (survey linking stated status motivations to political views) finding that increased status motivations is greatly associated with increased conservatism in men, but has only half the effect in women, suggests that gender differences may dominate over political ones.

¹⁶⁵ Crenshaw (1989). See e.g. Cooper (2015) for a more recent discussion.

¹⁶⁶ Stranges et al. (2021).

while there are myriad associations between individual characteristics and SWB, some may interact and cancel each other out. 167

Finally, the envy correction is only one rationale for higher taxes. When taxes are actually raised, all rationales are triggered simultaneously, and their effects will interact. This includes the "inequality aversion" rationale discussed in III.C, a rationale under which higher taxes instead distorts men and conservatives. Interactions may complicate the matter and one effect may ultimately dominate the other. Yet without further information on the magnitude of minorities' inequality aversion, minorities and the recipients of any redistribution may be the only unambiguous beneficiaries of the two corrections discussed.

However, this analytically shaky distributional result is the consequence of applying two often separately analyzed rationales, with attention to their distributional consequences. Never mind the myriad of caveats and intricacies discussed in the previous sections, including the question of whether conspicuous consumption actually improves the wellbeing of minorities.

Ultimately, the question of whether a corrective income tax on income envy is desirable on *equity* grounds requires further empirical analysis – not to mention the need to address a number of contentious normative issues that are beyond the scope of this investigation. This discussion merely serves to showcase the potential implications of considering gender, ethnicity, and political differences: a comparison enabled by taking the controversial relative-income literature as given.

CONCLUSION

In this paper, I extended the relative-income concerns analysis of Frank, Layard, Oswald, etc. by introducing the issue of systematic heterogeneity along gender, ethnicity, and political lines. I did so using relative-income ¹⁶⁸ and other social science literature (without taking an explicit position on whether the cited studies are actually correct). Accounting for such differences reveals underappreciated *equity*, and to a lesser extent *efficiency*, concerns for an envy correction on the income tax schedule.

The envy correction presents potential *equity* concerns when disparate impact along gender and racial lines are accounted for. The envy correction may straightforwardly benefit men while ambiguously impacting and potentially harming women. On the other hand, some minorities may benefit while other minorities are harmed under the tax. However, there is overall distributional ambiguity, as the discussion of inequality aversion showcases a similar dynamic, but one which

¹⁶⁷ Venetoklis (2019).

¹⁶⁸ Note the relative-income literature I used is from the same field that previous authors have used to justify their corrective tax analysis.

instead favors women (and liberals). This showcases a tax policy implication: only empirical studies can determine whether there are actually any disparate impact – which, if they exist, require further consideration to determine whether and how much they should matter.

The envy correction's *efficiency* is also reduced to a lesser extent by systematic preference differences. Relative income studies suggest the possibility that group members only compare intra-group, reducing the cross-subsidization element of the tax. Those more prone to status-seeking (such as men) may also have less elastic labor supplies. This reduces their responsiveness to the corrective tax. Here other policy levers may be necessary.

Considering systematic heterogeneity along gender and racial lines ultimately complicates tax policy recommendations at the theoretical level, in part by raising distributional issues some might consider significant. Yet these complications have the potential to significantly implicate the core goals of tax policy: Contributing to a more *equitable* and *efficient* society.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Akerlof, G.A. (1978) 'The Economics of 'Tagging' as Applied to the Optimal Income Tax, Welfare Programs, and Manpower Planning,' *The American Economic Review*, [online] 68(1), pp.8–19. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/1809683.

Alesina, A., Di Tella, R. and MacCulloch, R. (2004) "Inequality and happiness: are Europeans and Americans different?" *Journal of Public Economics*, pp.2009-2042. Available at: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0047272703000756

Alesina, A., Ichino, A. and Karabarbounis, L. (2011) "Gender-based taxation and the division of family chores," *American Economic Journal: Economic Policy*, 3(2), pp. 1–40. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1257/pol.3.2.1.

Alstott, A.L. (1996) "Tax Policy and Feminism: Competing Goals and Institutional Choices," *Columbia Law Review*, 96(8), pp. 2001-2082. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/1123417

Aronsson, T. and Johansson-Stenman, O. (2013) "Conspicuous leisure: Optimal income taxation when both relative consumption and relative leisure matter*," *The Scandinavian Journal of Economics*, 115(1), pp. 155–175. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9442.2012.01738.x.

Aronsson, T. and Johansson-Stenman, O. (2018) "Paternalism against Veblen: Optimal Taxation and non-respected preferences for Social Comparisons," *American Economic Journal: Economic Policy*, 10(1), pp. 39–76. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1257/pol.20150369.

Asadullah, M.N., Xiao, S. and Yeoh, E. (2018) "Subjective well-being in China, 2005–2010: The role of relative income, gender, and location," *China Economic Review*, 48, pp. 83–101. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chieco.2015.12.010.

Atuahene, B. (2018) "Our Taxes Are Too Damn High': Institutional Racism, Property Tax Assessment, and the Fair Housing Act," *Northwestern University Law Review*, 112(6), pp. 1501-1564. Available at:

 $\underline{https://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1348\&context=nulrational.cgi.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1348\&context=nulrational.cgi.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi.edu/cg$

Ayyagari, P. et al. (2009) *Sin taxes: Do heterogeneous Responses undercut their value?*, NBER Working Paper No. 15124. Available at https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w15124/w15124.pdf.

Barger, S.D., Donoho, C.J. and Wayment, H.A. (2009) "The relative contributions of race/ethnicity, socioeconomic status, health, and social relationships to life satisfaction in the

United States," *Quality of Life Research*, 18(2), pp. 179–189. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11136-008-9426-2.

Baumol, W.J. (1972) "On Taxation and the Control of Externalities," *The American Economic Review*, [online] 62(3), pp.307–322. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/1803378.

Becchetti, L. *et al.* (2013) "Beyond the joneses: Inter-country income comparisons and happiness," *The Journal of Socio-Economics*, 45, pp. 187–195. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socec.2013.05.009.

Becchetti, L. and Conzo, P. (2018) "Preferences for well-being and life satisfaction," *Social Indicators Research*, 136(2), pp. 775–805. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-017-1566-8.

Becchetti, L., Colcerasa, F. and Pisani, F. (2022) "When income differences hurt or excite: The nonlinear effect of regional inequality on subjective wellbeing," *Review of Income and Wealth* [Preprint]. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1111/roiw.12608.

Bellezza, S., Paharia, N. and Keinan, A. (2017) "Conspicuous consumption of time: When busyness and lack of leisure time become a status symbol," *Journal of Consumer Research*, 44(1), pp. 118-138. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1093/jcr/ucw076.

Blomquist, S. and Christiansen, V. (2008) "Taxation and Heterogeneous Preferences", *FinanzArchiv / Public Finance Analysis*, [online] 64(2), pp.218–244. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/40913186 [Accessed 5 Feb. 2023].

Brown, D.A. (1997) "The Marriage Bonus/Penalty in Black and White," *University of Cincinnati Law Review*, 65, pp. 787-798. Available at: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2468271.

Brown, D.A. (2007) "Race and Class Matters in Tax Policy," *Columbia Law Review*, 107, pp.790-832. Available at: https://dorothyabrown.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/107-Colum-L-Rev-790-2007-Race-and-Class-Matters-in-Tax-Policy.pdf

Brown, D.A. (2018) "Homeownership in Black and White: The Role of Tax Policy in Increasing Housing Inequity," *University of Memphis Law Review*, 49, pp.205-227. Available at: https://www.memphis.edu/law/documents/brown_final.pdf

Brown, D.A. (2021) The Whiteness of Wealth: How the Tax System Impoverishes Black Americans--and How We Can Fix It, New York, NY: Crown.

Cerda, C.D.P. (2011) Inequality Aversion And Altruism In Bargaining Experiments: The Effect Of Gender, University of Texas El Paso Open Access Theses & Dissertations No. 2256. https://digitalcommons.utep.edu/open_etd/2256

Charles, K.K., Hurst, E. and Roussanov, N. (2009) "Conspicuous consumption and race*," *Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 124(2), pp. 425–467. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1162/qjec.2009.124.2.425.

Chen, J. *et al.* (2005) "Chinese ethnic identification and conspicuous consumption," *Journal of International Consumer Marketing*, 17(2-3), pp. 117–136. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1300/j046v17n02 07.

Combs, D.J.Y. *et al.* (2009) "Politics, Schadenfreude, and ingroup identification: The sometimes happy thing about a poor economy and death," *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 45(4), pp. 635–646. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2009.02.009.

Conlon, C., Rao, N. and Wang, Y. (2021) Who Pays Sin Taxes? Understanding the Overlapping Burdens of Corrective Taxes, NBER Working Paper No. 29393. doi:10.3386/w29393.

Cooper, B. (2015) "19 Intersectionality," in Disch, L. and Hawkesworth, M. (eds.) *Oxford Handbooks Online*. New York: Oxford University Press, pp.385-406. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199328581.013.20.

Crawford, B.J. (2009) "Introduction," in Infanti, A.C., & Crawford, B.J. (eds.) *Critical Tax Theory: An Introduction*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, pp. xxi-xxiv. doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511609800.001.

Cremer, H., Gahvari, F. and Lozachmeur, J.M. (2010) "Tagging and Income Taxation: Theory and an Application," *American Economic Journal: Economic Policy*, [online] 2(1), pp.31–50. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/25760050 [Accessed 5 Feb. 2023].

Crenshaw, K. (1989) "Demarginalizing the Intersection of Race and Sex: A Black Feminist Critique of Antidiscrimination Doctrine, Feminist Theory and Antiracist Politics," *University of Chicago Legal Forum*. Available at:

https://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1052&context=uclf.

Currid-Halkett, E. (2018) "5 Conspicuous Production," in *The sum of small things: A theory of the aspirational class*. Princeton: Princeton University Press. Available at https://www.degruyter.com/document/doi/10.1515/9781400884698-006/html?lang=en

DeLeire, T. and Kalil, A. (2010) "Does consumption buy happiness? evidence from the United States," *International Review of Economics*, 57(2), pp. 163–176. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s12232-010-0093-6.

Delgado Coelho, M. et al. (2022) *Gendered Taxes: The Interaction of Tax Policy with Gender Equality*, IMF Working Paper No. 2022/026. Available at: https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WP/Issues/2022/02/04/Gendered-Taxes-The-Interaction-of-Tax-Policy-with-Gender-Equality-512231

Diener, E., Lucas, R.E. and Oishi, S. (2018) "Advances and open questions in the science of subjective well-being," *Collabra: Psychology*, 4(1). Available at: https://doi.org/10.1525/collabra.115.

Diener, E., Oishi, S. and Tay, L. (2018) "Advances in subjective well-being research," *Nature Human Behaviour*, 2(4), pp. 253–260. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-018-0307-6.

Dumludag, D., Gokdemir, O. and Giray, S. (2016) "Income comparison, collectivism and life satisfaction in Turkey," *Quality & Quantity*, 50(3), pp. 955–980. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11135-015-0185-1.

Easterlin, R.A., and O'Connor, K.J. (2020) *The Easterlin Paradox*, IZA Discussion Paper No. 13923. Available at: https://docs.iza.org/dp13923.pdf

Ebrahim, A., Botha, F. and Snowball, J. (2013) "Determinants of life satisfaction among race groups in South Africa," *Development Southern Africa*, 30(2), pp.168-185. Available at: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/0376835X.2013.797227

Fehr, E., Naef, M. and Schmidt, K.M. (2006) "Inequality aversion, efficiency, and Maximin preferences in simple distribution experiments: Comment," *American Economic Review*, 96(5), pp. 1912–1917. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1257/aer.96.5.1912.

Firebaugh, G. and Schroeder, M.B. (2009) "Does Your Neighbor's Income Affect Your Happiness?" *American Journal of Sociology*, 115(3), pp.805-831. Available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4041613/

Frank, R.H. (1985) "The Demand for Unobservable and Other Nonpositional Goods," *The American Economic Review*, [online] 75(1), pp.101–116. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/1812706 [Accessed 5 Feb. 2023].

Fumagalli, E. and Fumagalli, L. (2022) "Subjective well-being and the gender composition of the Reference Group: Evidence from a survey experiment," *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization*, 194, pp. 196–219. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jebo.2021.12.016.

Garrard, G. (2012) "The status of Happiness," *International Review of Economics*, 59(4), pp. 377–387. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s12232-012-0156-y.

Goerke, L. and Pannenberg, M. (2015) "Direct evidence for income comparisons and subjective well-being across reference groups," *Economics Letters*, 137, pp. 95–101. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econlet.2015.10.012.

Goenka, S. and Thomas, M. (2020) "The malleable morality of conspicuous consumption.," *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 118(3), pp. 562–583. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1037/pspp0000237.

Gokdemir, O. and Dumludag, D. (2012) "Life satisfaction among Turkish and Moroccan immigrants in the Netherlands: The role of absolute and relative income," *Social Indicators Research*, 106(3), pp. 407–417. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-011-9815-8.

Griffith, R., O'Connell, M. and Smith, K. (2018) "Corrective taxation and internalities from food consumption," *CESifo Economic Studies*, 64(1), pp. 1–14. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1093/cesifo/ifx018.

Grown, C. and Valodia, I. (eds.) (2010) Taxation and gender equity: a comparative analysis of direct and indirect taxes in developing and developed countries. London: Routledge.

Guo, J. and Krause, A. (2011) "Optimal Nonlinear Income Taxation with Habit Formation," *Journal of Public Economic Theory*, 13(3), pp. 463–480. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9779.2011.01508.x.

Guven, C. and Sørensen, B.E. (2012) "Subjective well-being: Keeping up with the perception of the Joneses," *Social Indicators Research*, 109(3), pp. 439–469. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-011-9910-x.

Hardy, B., Hokayem, C. and Ziliak, J.P. (2022) "Income Inequality, Race, and the EITC," *National Tax Journal*, 75(1). Available at: https://www.journals.uchicago.edu/doi/abs/10.1086/717959?journalCode=ntj

Hinsliff, G. (2003) "Brown set for male tax revolt", *The Guardian*, 30 March. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2003/mar/30/uk.economy (Accessed: February 5, 2023).

Hudders, L. and Pandelaere, M. (2012) "The silver lining of materialism: The impact of luxury consumption on subjective well-being," *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 13(3), pp. 411–437. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10902-011-9271-9.

Huet-Vaughn, E., Robbett, A., and Spitzer M. (2017) *A Taste for Taxes: Minimizing Distortions Using Political Preferences*. Available at: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2944347

Ifcher, J. et al. (2020) "The relative income effect: An experiment," Experimental Economics, 23(4), pp. 1205–1234. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10683-020-09648-w.

Infanti, A.C. and Crawford B.J. (2022) "Critical Tax Theory: Insights from the US and Opportunities for All" *Australian Tax Review*, 51, pp. 81-93. Available at: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=4236410

Ireland, N.J. (2001) "Optimal income tax in the presence of status effects", *Journal of Public Economics*, 81(2), pp.193-212.

Jacobsen, K.A. (218) "Rolling Back the "Pink Tax": Dim Prospects for Eliminating Gender-Based Price Discrimination in the Sale of Consumer Goods and Services," *California Western Law Review*, 54(2), pp. 241-266. Available at: https://scholarlycommons.law.cwsl.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1652&context=cwlr.

Jebb, A.T. *et al.* (2018) "Happiness, income satiation and turning points around the world," *Nature Human Behaviour*, 2(1), pp. 33–38. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-017-0277-0.

Jin, X. et al. (2015) "Why Chinese elites buy what they buy," *International Journal of Market Research*, 57(6), pp. 877–908. Available at: https://doi.org/10.2501/ijmr-2015-041.

Jinkins, D. (2016) "Conspicuous consumption in the United States and China," *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization*, 127, pp. 115–132. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jebo.2016.03.018.

Kahneman, D. and Deaton, A. (2010) "High income improves evaluation of life but not emotional well-being," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 107(38). Available at: https://www.pnas.org/doi/full/10.1073/pnas.1011492107

Kaplow, L. (1989) "Horizontal equity: Measures in search of a principle," *National Tax Journal*, 42(2), pp. 139–154. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1086/ntj41788784.

Kaplow, L. (2008) "Optimal Policy with Heterogeneous Preferences," *B.E. Journal of Economic Analysis & Policy*, 8(1). Available at: https://www.degruyter.com/document/doi/10.2202/1935-1682.1947/html#Vancouver

Kaplow, L (2022) *Optimal Income Taxation*, NBER Working Paper No. 30199. Available at: https://ideas.repec.org/p/nbr/nberwo/30199.html

Kaus, W. (2013) "Conspicuous consumption and 'Race': Evidence from South Africa," *Journal of Development Economics*, 100(1), pp. 63–73. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jdeveco.2012.07.004.

Killingsworth, M., Kahneman, D., and Mellers, B. (2023) "Income and emotional well-being: A conflict resolved," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 120(10). Available at: https://www.pnas.org/doi/epdf/10.1073/pnas.2208661120.

Kim, J.C., Park, B. and Dubois, D. (2018) "How consumers' political ideology and statusmaintenance goals interact to shape their desire for luxury goods," *Journal of Marketing*, 82(6), pp. 132–149. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1177/0022242918799699.

Kingdon, G.G. and Knight, J. (2007) "Community, comparisons and subjective well-being in a divided society," *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization*, 64(1), pp. 69–90. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jebo.2007.03.004.

Knight, J. and Gunatilaka, R. (2010) "The rural—urban divide in China: Income but not happiness?," *Journal of Development Studies*, 46(3), pp. 506–534. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1080/00220380903012763.

Koles, B., Wells, V. and Tadajewski, M. (2018) "Compensatory consumption and consumer compromises: A state-of-the-art review," *Journal of Marketing Management*, 34(1-2), pp. 96–133. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1080/0267257x.2017.1373693.

Kornhauser, M.E. (1997) "What Do Women Want: Feminism and the Progressive Income Tax," *American University Law Review*, 47(151). Available at:

https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=1404879

Kumar, A. and Liang, C.Y. (2016) "Declining female labor supply elasticities in the United States and implications for tax policy: Evidence from panel data," *National Tax Journal*, 69(3), pp. 481–516. Available at: https://doi.org/10.17310/ntj.2016.3.01.

Layard, R. (1980) "Human Satisfactions and Public Policy" *The Economic Journal*, 90(360), pp. 737-750. doi:10.2307/2231740.

Layard, R. (2005) "Rethinking public economics: The implications of rivalry and Habit," in Bruni L., & Porta P.L. (eds.) *Economics and Happiness: Framing the Analysis*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp. 147–169. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1093/0199286280.003.0006.

Layard, R., Mayraz, G. and Nickell, S. (2010) "6 does relative income matter? are the critics right?," in Diener, E., Kahneman, D., and Helliwell, J. (eds.) *International Differences in Well-Being*. New York: Oxford University Press, pp. 139–165. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199732739.003.0006.

Lindsay, I.K. (2016) "Tax Fairness by Convention: A Defense of Horizontal Equity," *Fla. Tax Rev.*, 19, pp. 79-119. Available at: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2634781

Linssen, R., van Kempen, L. and Kraaykamp, G. (2011) "Subjective well-being in rural India: The curse of conspicuous consumption," *Social Indicators Research*, 101(1), pp. 57–72. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-010-9635-2.

Liu, K., and Wang, X. (2017) "Relative income and income satisfaction: An experimental study," *Social Indicators Research*, 132(1), pp. 395–409. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-016-1266-9.

Lockwood, B.B., Nathanson, C.G. and Weyl, E.G. (2017) "Taxation and the allocation of talent," *Journal of Political Economy*, 125(5), pp. 1635–1682. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1086/693393.

Luttmer, E.F. (2005) "Neighbors as negatives: Relative earnings and well-being," *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 120(3), pp. 963–1002. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1093/qje/120.3.963.

Malo, S. (2016) "New York pharmacy's "man tax" to highlight tampon costs prompts backlash", *Thomson Reuters Foundation News*, 14 October. Available at: https://news.trust.org/item/20161014181755-1ppwv/?source=gep (Accessed: February 5, 2023).

Martin, I.W. and Beck, K. (2016) "Property Tax Limitation and Racial Inequality in Effective Tax Rates," *Critical Sociology*, 43(2), pp. 221-236. Available at: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0896920515607073

Martinez, L.P. (2017) "Latinos and the Internal Revenue Code: A Tax Policy Primer for the New Administration," *Harv. Latinx L. Rev.* 20, pp. 101-120. Available at: https://repository.uchastings.edu/faculty_scholarship/1501

Mayraz, G., Wagner, G.G., and Schupp, J. (2009) *Life Satisfaction and Relative Income- Perceptions and Evidence*, SOEPpaper No. 214. Available at: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=1476385

Mazzocco, P.J. *et al.* (2012) "Direct and vicarious conspicuous consumption: Identification with low-status groups increases the desire for high-status goods," *Journal of Consumer Psychology*, 22(4), pp. 520–528. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcps.2012.07.002. McCaffery, E.J. (1997) *Taxing Women*, Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.

McDonald, L. (2017) "Conspicuous Conservation" — Why Distinctive Electric Vehicles Are Critical To Attracting Early Adopter Buyers," *CleanTechnica*, 31 May. Available at: https://cleantechnica.com/2017/05/31/conspicuous-conservation-distinctive-electric-vehicles-critical-attracting-early-adopter-buyers/

Meier, V. and Rainer, H. (2015) "Pigou meets Ramsey: Gender-based taxation with non-cooperative couples," *European Economic Review*, 77, pp. 28–46. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.euroecorev.2015.03.010.

Mirrlees, J.A. (1982) "Migration and optimal income taxes," *Journal of Public Economics*, 18(3), pp. 319–341. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/0047-2727(82)90035-4.

Moran, B.I. and Whitford, W. (1996) "A Black Critique of the Internal Revenue Code," *Wisconsin Law Review*, pp. 751-820. Available at: https://scholarship.law.vanderbilt.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1880&context=faculty-publications

Mujcic, R. and Frijters, P. (2012) "Economic choices and status: Measuring Preferences for Income Rank," *Oxford Economic Papers*, 65(1), pp. 47–73. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1093/oep/gpr065.

Mujcic, R. and Frijters, P. (2015) "Conspicuous consumption, conspicuous health, and Optimal Taxation," *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization*, 111, pp. 59–70. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jebo.2014.12.017.

Napier, J.L. and Jost, J.T. (2008) "Why are Conservatives happier than Liberals?," *Psychological Science*, 19(6), pp. 565–572. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9280.2008.02124.x.

National Women's Law Center (2017) "Eliminating the head of household filing status would hurt women," *National Women's Law Center*, July. Available at: https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/Eliminating-the-Head-of-Household-Filing-Status-Would-Hurt-Women.pdf

Nerkar, S. (2023) "Some Businesses Make 'Woke Free' a Selling Point," *New York Times*, 18 September. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2023/09/18/business/companies-conservative.html

Neumark, D. and Postlewaite, A. (1998) "Relative income concerns and the rise in married women's employment," *Journal of Public Economics*, 70(1), pp. 157–183. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/s0047-2727(98)00065-6.

Nikolaev, B. (2016) "Does other people's education make us less happy?," *Economics of Education Review*, 52, pp. 176–191. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econedurev.2016.02.005.

Nikolova, M., and Graham, C. (2020) *The Economics of Happiness*, GLO Discussion Paper No. 640. Available at https://www.econstor.eu/bitstream/10419/223227/1/GLO-DP-0640.pdf

Noel, L. et al. (2019) "Conspicuous diffusion: Theorizing how status drives innovation in electric mobility," *Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions*, 31, pp.154-169. Available at: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S2210422418301114

O'Brien, R.L. (2017) "Redistribution and the new fiscal sociology: Race and the progressivity of state and local taxes," *American Journal of Sociology*, 122(4), pp. 1015–1049. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1086/690118.

O'Cass, A. and McEwen, H. (2004) "Exploring consumer status and conspicuous consumption," *Journal of Consumer Behaviour*, 4(1), pp. 25–39. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1002/cb.155.

Oishi, S., Kushlev, K. and Schimmack, U. (2018) "Progressive taxation, income inequality, and happiness.," *American Psychologist*, 73(2), pp. 157–168. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000166.

Okulicz-Kozaryn, A. (2011) "Europeans work to live and Americans live to work (who is happy to work more: Americans or Europeans?)," *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 12(2), pp. 225–243. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10902-010-9188-8.

Ordabayeva, N. and Fernandes, D. (2014) "Politics and Status: How Political Ideology Shapes Status Concerns and Preferences," *Association for Consumer Research* [extended abstract]. Available at: https://www.acrwebsite.org/volumes/1016846

Ordabayeva, N. and Fernandes, D. (2018) "Better or different? how political ideology shapes preferences for differentiation in the social hierarchy," *Journal of Consumer Research*, 45(2), pp. 227–250. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1093/jcr/ucy004.

Oswald, A.J. (1983) "Altruism, jealousy and the theory of optimal non-linear taxation," *Journal of Public Economics*, 20(1), pp.77–87. doi:10.1016/0047-2727(83)90021-x.

Park, Y. (2005a) The Second Paycheck to Keep Up With the Joneses: Relative Income Concerns and Labor Market Decisions of Married Women, UMass Amherst Economics Department Working Paper No. 61. Available at https://scholarworks.umass.edu/econ_workingpaper/61/.

Park, L.S.H. (2005b) Consuming citizenship: Children of Asian immigrant entrepreneurs. Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press. doi:10.1515/9781503625488

Pérez-Asenjo, E. (2011) "If happiness is relative, against whom do we compare ourselves? Implications for labour supply," *Journal of Population Economics*, 24(4), pp.1411-1442. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/41488358

Perez-Truglia, R. (2013) "A test of the conspicuous—consumption model using subjective well-being data," *The Journal of Socio-Economics*, 45, pp. 146–154. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socec.2013.05.012.

Pew Research Center (2019) "2. Views of government and the nation", *Pew Research Center*, 17 December. Available at: https://www.pewresearch.org/politics/2019/12/17/views-of-government-and-the-nation/.

Piketty, T. and Saez, E. (2013) "Optimal Labor Income Taxation," in Auerbach, A. J. et al. (eds.) *Handbook of public economics, vol. 5.* Amsterdam: North Holland, pp.391–474. doi:10.1016/b978-0-444-53759-1.00007-8.

Pignataro, L. (2015) "How a secondary earner deduction will reduce the gender bias in the U.S. Tax Code," *NYU Review of Law & Social Change*, 39, pp.245-277. Available at: https://socialchangenyu.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/09/pignataro.pdf

Pizer, W.A. and Sexton, S. (2019) "The Distributional Impacts of Energy Taxes," *Review of Environmental Economics and Policy*, [online] 13(1), pp.104–123. doi:10.1093/reep/rey021.

Podoshen, J.S., Li, L. and Zhang, J. (2011) "Materialism and conspicuous consumption in China: A cross-cultural examination," *International Journal of Consumer Studies*, 35(1), pp. 17–25. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1470-6431.2010.00930.x.

Podoshen, J.S., Andrzejewski, S.A. and Hunt, J.M. (2014) "Materialism, conspicuous consumption, and American hip-hop subculture," *Journal of International Consumer Marketing*, 26(4), pp. 271–283. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1080/08961530.2014.900469.

Reyes-García, V. *et al.* (2016) "Subjective wellbeing and income: Empirical patterns in the rural developing world," *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 17(2), pp. 773–791. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10902-014-9608-2.

Richards-Melamdir, M. (2021) Can progressive taxation address gender inequality in income? Cross-national evidence of gender differences in income tax payment patterns and post-tax income, LIS Working Paper No. 816. Available at: https://www.econstor.eu/handle/10419/247250

Roch, C.H. and Rushton, M. (2008) "Racial context and voting over taxes," *Public Finance Review*, 36(5), pp. 614–634. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1177/1091142107313826.

Rothschild, C. and Scheuer, F. (2016) "Optimal taxation with rent-seeking," *The Review of Economic Studies*, 83(3), pp. 1225–1262. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1093/restud/rdw017.

Rucker, D.D. and Galinsky, A.D. (2009) "Conspicuous consumption versus utilitarian ideals: How different levels of power shape consumer behavior," *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 45(3), pp. 549–555. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2009.01.005.

Rusk, D. (2001) "The 'Segregation Tax': The Cost of Racial Segregation to Black Homeowners," *Brookings Institution*. Available at: https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/rusk.pdf

Ryabov, I. (2016) "Conspicuous consumption among Hispanics: Evidence from the consumer expenditure survey," *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 44, pp. 68–76. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rssm.2016.02.003.

Segal, B. and Podoshen, J.S. (2012) "An examination of materialism, conspicuous consumption and gender differences," *International Journal of Consumer Studies*, 37(2), pp. 189–198. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1470-6431.2012.01099.x.

Shewani, Y.S. and Chan, E.Y. (2022) "Political ideology and consumers' preference for luxury goods versus luxury experiences," *Psychology & Marketing*, 39(9), pp.1725-1735. Available at: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/mar.21695

Shurtz, N.E. (1997) "Gender Equity and Tax Policy: The Theory of 'Taxing Men," *California Review of Law and Women's Studies*, 6, pp. 485-532.

Shurtz, N.E. (2019) "Tax, Class, Women, and Elder Care," *Seattle University Law REview*, 43(1), pp. 223-292. Available at: https://digitalcommons.law.seattleu.edu/sulr/vol43/iss1/6/.

Stone, A.A. and Krueger, A.B. (2018) "Understanding subjective well-being," in Stiglitz, J.E., Fitoussi, J.P., and Durand, M. (eds.) *For Good Measure: Advancing Research on Well-being Metrics Beyond GDP*. Paris: OECD Publishing, pp. 163-201. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1787/9789264307278-9-en.

Stotsky, J.G. (1997) "How Tax Systems Treat Men and Women Differently," *IMF Finance & Development*, March. Available at:

https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/fandd/1997/03/pdf/stotsky.pdf

Strand, P.J. and Mirkay, N.A. (2020) "Racialized Tax Inequity: Wealth, Racism, And The U.S. System of Taxation," *Northwestern Journal of Law & Social Policy*, 15(3), pp.265-304. Available at:

https://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1200&context=njlsp

Stranges, M., Vignoli, D. and Venturini, A. (2021) "Migrants' subjective well-being in Europe: Does relative income matter?," *European Societies*, 23(2), pp. 1–30. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1080/14616696.2020.1832238.

Sussman, A.B. and Olivola, C.Y. (2011) "Axe the tax: Taxes are disliked more than equivalent costs," *Journal of Marketing Research*, 48(SPL). Available at: https://doi.org/10.1509/jmkr.48.spl.s91.

Tesch-Römer, C., Motel-Klingebiel, A. and Tomasik, M.J. (2008) "Gender differences in subjective well-being: Comparing societies with respect to gender equality," *Social Indicators Research*, 85(2), pp. 329–349. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-007-9133-3.

Thal, A. (2020) "The Desire for Social Status and Economic Conservatism among Affluent Americans," *American Political Science Review*, 114(2), pp. 426–442. doi: 10.1017/S0003055419000893.

Thomas, A.F. (2022) "The Racial Wealth Gap and the Tax Benefits of Homeownership," *New York Law School Law Review*, 66(2), pp.247-274. Available at https://digitalcommons.nyls.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2147&context=nyls_law_review

Tsui, H.C. (2014) "What affects happiness: Absolute income, relative income or expected income?," *Journal of Policy Modeling*, 36(6), pp. 994–1007. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpolmod.2014.09.005.

Uy, M. (2009) "Tax and Race: The Impact on Asian Americans," in Infanti, A.C., & Crawford, B.J. (eds.) *Critical Tax Theory: An Introduction*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, pp. 130-136. doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511609800.024.

Valentino, L. (2019) *What is a 'Good' Job? Cultural Logics of Occupational Prestige*. PhD Dissertation. Duke University. Available at: https://dukespace.lib.duke.edu/dspace/handle/10161/19827

Venetoklis, T. (2019) "Do interactions cancel associations of subjective well-being with individual-level socioeconomic characteristics? an exploratory analysis using the European Social Survey," *Quality & Quantity*, 53(6), pp. 3033–3061. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11135-019-00919-0.

Verdugo, G.B. and Ponce, H.R. (2020) "Gender differences in millennial consumers of Latin America associated with conspicuous consumption of new luxury goods," *Global Business Review*, p. 097215092090900. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1177/0972150920909002.

Walasek, L. and Brown, G.D.A. (2015) "Income Inequality and Status Seeking: Searching for Positional Goods in Unequal U.S. States," *Psychological Science*, 26(4), pp. 527-533. Available at https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797614567511

Wang, Z., Jetten, J. and Steffens, N. (2023) "Money and Status Fever in an Unequal World", *Society for Personality and Social Psychology*, 15 September. Available at: https://spsp.org/news/character-and-context-blog/wang-jetten-steffens-economic-inequality-affects-wealth-desire

Weinzierl, M.C. (2012) Why do we redistribute so much but tag so little? The principle of equal sacrifice and optimal taxation, NBER Working Paper No. 18045. Available at: https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w18045/w18045.pdf

Weisbach, D.A. (2007) What Does Happiness Research Tell Us about Taxation? John M. Olin Program in Law and Economics Working Paper No. 342. Available at https://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/law and economics/618/

Winkelmann, R. (2012) "Conspicuous consumption and satisfaction," *Journal of Economic Psychology*, 33(1), pp. 183–191. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joep.2011.08.013.

Xu, J. (2023) "Awarding Racial Segregation: The Low-Income Housing Tax Credit as a New Racially Restrictive Covenant," *UCLA Law Review*, 70, 596-634. Available at: https://www.uclalawreview.org/awarding-racial-segregation-the-low-income-housing-tax-credit-as-a-new-racially-restrictive-covenant/.

Yan, E., Feng, Q. and Ng, Y.-K. (2021) "Do we need ramsey taxation? our existing taxes are largely corrective," *Economic Modelling*, 94, pp. 526–538. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econmod.2020.03.031.

Zhang, M. and Merunka, D. (2015) "Conspicuous Consumption and Subjective Well-Being: a Bi-Motive Explanation", in Wan, E.W. and Zhang, M. (eds) *AP - Asia-Pacific Advances in Consumer Research, Vol. 11*. Duluth: Association for Consumer Research, Pages: 298-299. Available at: https://www.acrwebsite.org/volumes/1018937/volumes/ap11/AP-11